Sharp Energy Estimates for a Class of Weakly Hyperbolic Operators

Michael Dreher and Ingo Witt

Abstract. The intention of this article is twofold: First, we survey our results from [19, 20] about energy estimates for the Cauchy problem for weakly hyperbolic operators with finite time degeneracy at time t = 0. Then, in a second part, we show that these energy estimates are sharp for a wide range of examples. In particular, for these examples we precisely determine the loss of regularity that occurs in passing from the Cauchy data at t = 0 to the solutions.

Contents

| 1. Introduction | 2 | | | |
|---|----|--|--|--|
| 1.1. Well-posedness of the Cauchy problem | 2 | | | |
| 1.2. Degenerate differential operators | 4 | | | |
| 1.3. Notation | 6 | | | |
| 2. Formulation of the results | | | | |
| 2.1. Motivation and plan of the paper | 8 | | | |
| 2.2. Main results | 10 | | | |
| 3. A model case | 15 | | | |
| 3.1. Taniguchi–Tozaki's example | 15 | | | |
| 3.2. Conversion into a 2×2 system | 16 | | | |
| 3.3. Estimation of the fundamental matrix | 17 | | | |
| 3.4. Function spaces: An approach via edge Sobolev spaces | 18 | | | |
| 3.5. Establishing energy estimates | 22 | | | |
| 3.6. Summary of Section 3 | 23 | | | |
| 4. Symbol classes and function spaces | 23 | | | |
| 4.1. The symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ | 23 | | | |
| 4.2. The symbol classes $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ | 24 | | | |
| 4.3. The symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_+$ for $\eta \in C^{\infty}_h(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ | 26 | | | |
| 4.4. Function spaces: An approach via weight functions | 27 | | | |

Received by the editors September 8, 2004.

²⁰⁰⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary: 35L80; Secondary: 35L30, 35S10.

Key words and phrases. Weakly hyperbolic operators, finite time degeneracy, well-posedness of the Cauchy problem, sharp energy estimates, loss of regularity.

Michael Dreher and Ingo Witt

| 4.5. Summary of Section 4 | 30 | | | | |
|--|----|--|--|--|--|
| 5. The Cauchy problem | 31 | | | | |
| 5.1. Improvement of Gårding's inequality | 32 | | | | |
| 5.2. Symmetric-hyperbolic systems | | | | | |
| 5.3. Symmetrizable-hyperbolic systems | | | | | |
| 5.4. Higher-order scalar equations | 39 | | | | |
| 5.5. Local uniqueness | 41 | | | | |
| 5.6. Sharpness of energy estimates | 43 | | | | |
| Appendix A. Supplements | 51 | | | | |
| Appendix B. Open problems | 59 | | | | |
| References | | | | | |
| Acknowledgment | | | | | |

1. Introduction

This article is devoted to the study of the Cauchy problem for certain degenerate hyperbolic operators. These operators, P, are either first-order, $N \times N$, pseudo-differential systems,

(1.1)
$$P = D_t - A(t, x, D_x), \quad A \in C^{\infty}((0, T], \operatorname{Op} S^1_{cl}),$$

or higher-order, scalar, pseudodifferential equations,

(1.2)
$$P = D_t^m + \sum_{j=1}^m a_j(t, x, D_x) D_t^{m-j}, \quad a_j \in C^{\infty}((0, T], \operatorname{Op} S_{\operatorname{cl}}^j),$$

where $S_{\rm cl}^j = S_{\rm cl}^j(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ is the space of *j*th-order classical pseudodifferential symbols. The precise assumptions as $t \to +0$ are stated in (1.7), (1.8) below. (Note that the interval (0, T] is open at t = 0.) In particular, the symbols $A(t, x, \xi)$ and $a_j(t, x, \xi)$, respectively, are smooth up to t = 0. Differential operators in this class are of the form

$$P = \sum_{j+|\alpha| \le m} a_{j\alpha}(t,x) t^{(j+(l_*+1)|\alpha|-m)^+} D_t^j D_x^{\alpha},$$

where $a_{j\alpha} \in C_b^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ for $j + |\alpha| \le m, y^+ = \max\{y,0\}$ for $y \in \mathbb{R}$. Some examples are discussed, e.g., in Sections 1.2.1, 3.1.

1.1. Well-posedness of the Cauchy problem

For most function spaces, X, hyperbolicity is a necessary condition for the Cauchy problem for the operator P to be X well-posed. Thereby, the operator P is said to be *hyperbolic* if all its characteristic roots, i.e., the roots $\tau_j(t, x, \xi)$ of the equation $\det(\tau \mathbf{1}_N - \sigma^1(A)(t, x, \xi)) = 0$ and $\tau^m + \sum_{j=1}^m \sigma^j(a_j)(t, x, \xi)\tau^{m-j} = 0$, respectively, are real. Here, $\sigma^j(a)$ denotes the principal symbol of $a \in S_{cl}^j$. It is known that in order to ensure X well-posedness of the Cauchy problem for the operator P, additional assumptions — besides hyperbolicity — have to be made, usually depending on the function space X.

If $X = A(\mathbb{R}^n)$, the space of analytic functions, then the Cauchy problem for *differential* operators P (not necessarily hyperbolic) is always well-posed, for the initial hypersurface t = 0 is non-characteristic for P.

If $X = G^s(\mathbb{R}^n)$, the Gevrey space of index s, and $1 < s \leq m/(m-1)$, then hyperbolicity is a necessary and sufficient condition for the well-posedness of the Cauchy problem for scalar operators (1.2), see BRONSTEIN [9], HÖRMANDER [24], IVRII [29], KAJITANI [37], KOMATSU [40], NISHITANI [51]. A similar result holds for first-order systems.

The famous Lax–Mizohata theorem states that hyperbolicity is a necessary condition for the C^{∞} well-posedness of the Cauchy problem for differential operators as above, see LAX [42], MIZOHATA [49].

Hyperbolicity, however, is not a sufficient condition, as will be seen below. Sufficient conditions are, e.g., strict hyperbolicity (the characteristic roots $\tau_j(t, x, \xi)$ are distinct) and symmetric hyperbolicity (the matrix $\sigma^1(A)(t, x, \xi)$ is Hermitian), see LERAY [43], PETROVSKY [58].

The situation is delicate for non-strictly hyperbolic operators, so-called *weakly* hyperbolic operators; and many questions have been remained open until now. Roughly speaking, there are two effects causing ill-posedness of the Cauchy problem: First, oscillations in the coefficients can occur and, secondly, the lower-order terms play a crucial role. In COLOMBINI–SPAGNOLO [14], e.g., an oscillating function $a \in C^{\infty}([0,T];\mathbb{R}), a(t) \geq 0$, has been constructed for which there are data $u_0, u_1 \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that the Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} u_{tt}(t,x) - a(t)u_{xx}(t,x) = 0, \quad (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}, \\ u(0,t) = u_0(x), \quad u_t(0,x) = u_1(x) \end{cases}$$

has even no distributional solution u. Several examples of ill-posed Cauchy problems for hyperbolic first-order systems with oscillating smooth coefficients have been given by MATSUMOTO [46].

Concerning the influence of the lower-order terms for hyperbolic first-order systems, we mention the results by NISHITANI [54], who has studied hyperbolic operators of the form $D_t - A(t, x)D_x + B(t, x)$ with analytic 2×2 matrices Aand B; and who has given necessary and sufficient conditions for the C^{∞} wellposedness, formulated in terms of certain Newton polygons. For related results, see NISHITANI–VAILLANT [55], VAILLANT [71], and the references therein.

One of the earliest examples of ill-posedness for a second-order operator is due to GEVREY [21]: The non-characteristic Cauchy problem for the side-reversed heat operator $\partial_t^2 - \partial_x$ is not well-posed in G^s , s > 2. Moreover, this Cauchy problem is neither well-posed in C^{∞} nor in the Sobolev spaces H^s .

Conditions on the lower-order terms that guarantee well-posedness in a given function space, X, are called *Levi conditions*, see LEVI [44, 45]. For large classes of

hyperbolic operators, Levi conditions for G^s with s > m/(m-1) and C^{∞} have been given by COLOMBINI–ISHIDA–ORRU [11], COLOMBINI–JANNELLI–SPAGNOLO [12], COLOMBINI–ORRU [13], HÖRMANDER [25], ISHIDA–YAGDJIAN [27], IVRII [30, 31], IVRII–PETKOV [33], and OLEINIK [56].

For the model operator

$$P = D_t^2 - t^{2l} D_x^2 + b(t) t^k D_x, \quad k, \, l \in \mathbb{N}_0$$

where $b(0) \neq 0$ and b is sufficiently smooth, these conditions are as follows:

- k < l-1: The Cauchy problem is well-posed in G^s if 1 < s < (2l-k)/(l-k-1). This bound on s is sharp.
- k = l 1: The Cauchy problem is well-posed in G^s , C^{∞} , and the scale of Sobolev spaces H^s , however, with a certain loss of regularity in the latter case. For more about this, see also this article.
- $k \ge l$: The Cauchy problem is well-posed in G^s , C^{∞} , and the scale of Sobolev spaces H^s , now without any loss of regularity.

1.2. Degenerate differential operators

In this paper, we will be concerned with the case k = l - 1 — in our understanding this is the most interesting one. Henceforth, l will be denoted by l_* .

As noted above, the main example for an operator in the class under consideration is the mth-order, scalar, hyperbolic differential operator

(1.3)
$$P = \sum_{j+|\alpha| \le m} a_{j\alpha}(t,x) t^{(j+(l_*+1)|\alpha|-m)^+} D_t^j D_x^{\alpha},$$

where $a_{j\alpha} \in C_b^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$, with principal symbol

(1.4)
$$\sigma^{m}(P)(t, x, \tau, \xi) = \prod_{k=1}^{m} \left(\tau - t^{l_{*}} \mu_{k}(t, x, \xi) \right).$$

Here, the $\mu_k \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(1)})$ are real-valued, where $S^{(j)} = S^{(j)}(\mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0))$ is the space of pseudodifferential symbols that are positively homogeneous of degree j in $\xi \neq 0$. In the notation of (1.2),

(1.5)
$$a_j(t, x, \xi) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le j} a_{m-j,\alpha}(t, x) t^{((l_*+1)|\alpha|-j)^+} \xi^{\alpha}$$

The operator P is weakly hyperbolic, for its characteristic roots $\tau_k(t, x, \xi) = t^{l_*} \mu_k(t, x, \xi)$ coincide at t = 0.

Operators of such structure — given by (1.3), (1.4) — will be investigated in detail in this paper. They exhibit two phenomena attracting our attention: The loss of regularity and a non-standard propagation of the singularities under favourable circumstances. Generically, a singularity coming along one null bicharacteristic from, say, t < 0, continues to propagate along all its m connecting null bicharacteristics in t > 0 after it has passed over t = 0. It is a discrete phenomenon when this complete branching does not occur, i.e., when at least one of the mbranches in t > 0 is missing in the propagation picture.

Sharp Energy Estimates

1.2.1. A FIRST EXAMPLE Both phenomena have been observed in the following example by QI [59]. It will be generalized in Section 3.1 below:

(1.6)
$$\begin{cases} u_{tt} - t^2 u_{xx} - (4k+1)u_x = 0, & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R} \\ u(0,x) = u_0(x), & u_t(0,x) = 0, \end{cases}$$

for some $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, with explicit solution representation

$$u(t,x) = \sum_{j=0}^{k} c_{jk} t^{2j} u_0^{(j)} \left(x + \frac{t^2}{2} \right), \quad c_{kk} \neq 0.$$

One sees that the solution u has k derivatives less as compared with the initial data u_0 , and that the family of characteristics $x - t^2/2 = \text{const}$ traveling to the right has disappeared. Note that the number k in (1.6) can indeed be any real number, or even be a smooth complex-valued function k = k(t, x). In these two cases, however, the singularities generically do not propagate in the exceptional manner just described; but we still have a loss of regularity of $|\Re k(0, x) + 1/4| - 1/4$ derivatives at time t = 0 and spatial point x, as our calculus clearly reveals. In particular, the loss of regularity is a Lipschitz function of x, but may fail to be C^1 .

1.2.2. MAIN TOOLS Our approach in treating the operator P from (1.3), (1.4) consists in converting it into an equivalent first-order, $m \times m$, pseudodifferential system and then to diagonalize the latter as far as it is needed. This is why we consider systems of the form (1.1). The system resulting from converting P has necessarily to be *pseudodifferential*, since for first-order differential systems in the class under consideration it can be shown that no loss of regularity occurs — hence such a system cannot be equivalent to P.

Therefore, we establish a calculus for a class $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ of pseudodifferential symbols $a(t, x, \xi)$ on $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, where $m, \eta \in \mathbb{R}$ are the parameters involved and the function $\lambda(t) = t^{l_*}$ is to fix the kind of degeneracy at t = 0 under consideration. In case $m = \eta$, this class of pseudodifferential symbols $a(t, x, \xi)$ expresses the degeneracy at t = 0 of the principal part of the operator from (1.1) and (1.2), respectively, as well as Levi conditions on the lower-order terms in a very precise manner, see (1.7), (1.8). The case $m \neq \eta$ is needed to formulate the hyperbolicity assumption, see (2.11). The classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ are introduced with the help of two weight functions $g(t, \xi)$, $h(t, \xi)$, see (2.3) and Definition 2.1.

The diagonalization procedure requires two steps: In fact, after a first step the principal part of the operator $A(t, x, D_x)$ from (1.1) has become diagonal. Then a second step that up to lower-order terms effects the operator $A(t, x, D_x)$ only at t = 0 proves to be necessary in order to read off the precise loss of regularity. Accordingly, we single out a subclass $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subset S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ of pseudodifferential symbols $a(t, x, \xi)$ possessing a principal symbol $\sigma^m(a)$ as usual and, in addition, a subordinated secondary symbol $\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)$. Both symbols $\sigma^1(A)(t, x, \xi), \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)(x, \xi)$ in case of (1.1) parallel the diagonalization procedure. For more details, see Definition 2.6 and thereafter.

We complete our assumptions as $t \to +0$ in (1.1) and (1.2), respectively: In (1.1), we shall assume that

(1.7)
$$A(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{1,1;\lambda},$$

while, in (1.2), we shall assume that

(1.8)
$$a_j(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{j, j; \lambda}, \quad 1 \le j \le m$$

It is important to note that the differential symbol $\sum_{|\alpha| \leq j} \tilde{a}_{\alpha}(t, x) \xi^{\alpha}$, where $\tilde{a}_{\alpha} \in C_{b}^{\infty}([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{n})$ for $|\alpha| \leq j$, belongs to the symbol class $S^{j,j;\lambda}$ if and only if

(1.9)
$$\tilde{a}_{\alpha}(t,x) = t^{((l_*+1)|\alpha|-j)^+} a_{\alpha}(t,x)$$

for certain $a_{\alpha}(t,x) \in C_b^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$. In this sense, (1.7), (1.8) express sharp Levi conditions on the lower-order terms of (1.1) and (1.2), respectively.

1.2.3. OTHER APPROACHES AND FURTHER RESULTS Some authors have constructed parametrices for the hyperbolic operators P from (1.3), (1.4), see KU-MANO-GO [41], NAKAMURA–URYU [50], TANIGUCHI–TOZAKI [69], YOSHIKAWA [74]; see also ALEKSANDRIAN [1], YAGDJIAN [73] for related results. In AMANO–NAKAMURA [4], these parametrices have been exploited to classify the exceptional cases for the propagation of singularities, with an explicit description for m = 2. The energy method for operators in the class has been developed by KUMANO-GO [41], NISHITANI [52, 53], among others. A relation to Stokes phenomena and hypoellipticity of certain associated operators has been established by AMANO–NAKAMURA [3], REISSIG–YAGDJIAN [60], SHINKAI [66].

The case m = 2, $l_* = 1$ is of particular interest. The Cauchy problem for the operator P + Q is then C^{∞} well-posed for any first-order differential operator Q with smooth coefficients, see (1.3); one says that the operator P is regularly hyperbolic. Regular hyperbolicity on the level of the principal symbol has been characterized by IVRII–PETKOV [33] (necessary conditions) and by IVRII [32], IWASAKI [34], MELROSE [48] (sufficient conditions). Pseudodifferential calculi for a treatment of such operators have been introduced by BOUTET DE MONVEL [6], JOSHI [36], SJÖSTRAND [67], WITT [72], and others. Operators with non-involutive characteristics and propagation phenomena have been further studied among others by ALINHAC [2], BOUTET DE MONVEL–TRÈVES [7], BOVE–LEWIS–PARENTI [8], IVRII [28], KAJITANI–NISHITANI [38], MELROSE [47]. The question on the propagation of singularities in this special case has finally been settled by HANGES [23], who has given a symplectically invariant condition for a complete branching of singularities to do not occur.

Semilinear problems connected with the operator P from (1.3), (1.4) have been investigated by DREHER–REISSIG [17], DREHER–WITT [19], IWASAKI [35].

1.3. Notation

Here, we list notation that will be used in the sequel. Note that the positive integer $l_* \in \mathbb{N}_+$ is fixed throughout this paper:

Sharp Energy Estimates

| $\lambda(t)$ | = | t^{l_*} | | characterizes the kind of degeneracy under consideration at time $t = 0$ |
|--------------------------------|---|---|---|--|
| β_* | = | $1/(l_*+1)$ | | constant |
| $\Lambda(t)$ | = | $\int_{0}^{t} \lambda(t') dt'$ | | primitive of $\lambda(t)$ |
| $\langle \xi \rangle$ | = | $(1+ \xi ^2)^{1/2}$ | | r () |
| $\langle \xi \rangle_K$ | = | $(K + \xi ^2)^{1/2}$ | | |
| $H^{s(x)}$ | = | $H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ | | Sobolev space of variable order for $s \in C_{k}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n};\mathbb{R})$, see (2.1) |
| $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}$ | = | $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ | | function space of Sobolev type for $s \in \mathbb{R}, \ \delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, see Definitions 2.2 and 3.8 |
| $S^j_{ m cl}$ | = | $S^j_{ m cl}(\mathbb{R}^n 	imes \mathbb{R}^n)$ | | space of j th-order classical pseudo- differential symbols |
| $S^j_{1,\delta}$ | = | $S^j_{1,\delta}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ | | space of <i>j</i> th-order pseudodifferential symbols of type 1, δ , where $0 \leq \delta < 1$ |
| $S^{(j)}$ | = | $S^{(j)}(\mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0))$ | | space of pseudodifferential symbols which are positively homogeneous of order j in $\xi \neq 0$ |
| $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ | | | | symbol class, see Definition 2.1 |
| $	ilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ | | | | symbol class, see Definition 2.6 |
| $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_+$ | | | | symbol class, see Definition 4.7 |
| $\sigma^{m}(a)$ | = | $\sigma^m(a)(t,x,\xi)$ | | principal symbol of $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ |
| $\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)$ | = | $\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)(x,\xi)$ | | secondary symbol of $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ |
| $\chi(t)$ | | | | cut-off function at $t = \infty$, i.e., $\chi \in C^{\infty}(\overline{\mathbb{R}}_+), \ 0 \leq \chi \leq 1, \ \chi(t) = 0$ if |
| | | | | $t \leq 1/2$, and $\chi(t) = 1$ if $t \geq 1$ |
| $\chi^+(t,\xi)$ | = | $\chi(\Lambda(t)\langle\xi angle)$ | | cuts into the hyperbolic zone |
| $\chi_K^+(t,\xi)$ | = | $\chi(\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle_K)$ | | |
| $\chi^-(t,\xi)$ | = | $1 - \chi^+(t,\xi)$ | | cuts into the pseudodifferential zone |
| $\chi_K^-(t,\xi)$ | = | $1 - \chi_K^+(t,\xi)$ | | |
| g | = | $g(t,\xi)$ | — | see (2.3) |
| h | = | $h(t,\xi)$ | | see (2.3) and (4.5) |
| $\Re Q$ | = | $(Q+Q^*)/2$ | | real part of the matrix Q , self- adjoint part of the operator Q |
| $\Im Q$ | = | $(Q-Q^*)/(2i)$ | | imaginary part of the matrix Q , antiself-adjoint part of the operator Q |

$$M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C})$$
 — space of $N \times N$ matrices with com-
plex entries
 $\mathbf{1}_N$ — $N \times N$ identity matrix

2. Formulation of the results

In this section, our main results are stated. Beforehand, however, we provide further motivation.

2.1. Motivation and plan of the paper

2.1.1. QI'S EXAMPLE REVIEWED We now come back to Qi's example (1.6) and utilize it to explain typical features and difficulties connected with our approach. This approach consists of two components: A calculus for a class of pseudodifferential operators generalizing (1.5) and an adapted scale of Sobolev-type function spaces. These function spaces are most appropriate for the hyperbolic operators under consideration in so far as they allow energy estimates including a sharp loss of regularity.

In case of problem (1.6) with $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, we already know that $u_0 \in H^{s+k}(\mathbb{R})$ implies $u \in H^s_{loc}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R})$. Therefore, we are looking for Sobolev-type function spaces whose elements exhibit H^s regularity for t > 0, but (essentially) H^{s+k} regularity at t = 0 via a trace theorem.

Moreover, we can consider the Cauchy problem (1.6) also with initial data $u(0,x) = u_0(x)$, $u_t(0,x) = u_1(x)$. A different representation of the solution (to be discussed in Section 3.1 below) then tells us that $u_0 \in H^{s+k}(\mathbb{R})$, $u_1 \in H^{s+k-1/2}(\mathbb{R})$ provides a solution $u \in H^s_{loc}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R})$. This is unexpected inasmuch as one would expect that the orders of regularity of u_0 and u_1 differ by 1, as is the case for the wave equation case. Of course, we wish our function spaces to reflect this particular feature.

There is more about the loss of regularity: Consider (1.6) again, but now with a smooth function k = k(t, x) satisfying $k(0, x) \ge 0$, $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$, that takes the different integer values $k_1 \ne k_2$ in a neighbourhood V_1 of $(0, x_1)$ and a neighbourhood V_2 of $(0, x_2)$, respectively. By virtue of the local uniqueness of the solution u, we have

$$u(t,x) = \sum_{j=0}^{k_p} c_{jk,p} t^{2j} u_0^{(j)} \left(x + \frac{t^2}{2} \right), \quad (t,x) \in V'_p, \quad p = 1, 2,$$

on certain smaller neighbourhoods $V'_p \subset V_p$. One can see that the loss of regularity at the different points $(0, x_1) \neq (0, x_2)$ differs. One then guesses (in fact, we are going to prove this below) that the Cauchy problem (1.6) with initial data u_0 belonging to the Sobolev space $H^{s+k(0,x)}(\mathbb{R})$ of variable order s + k(0,x) has a solution $u \in H^s_{loc}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R})$. Here,

(2.1)
$$H^{s+k(0,x)}(\mathbb{R}) := \left(\langle D_x \rangle_K^{s+k(0,x)} \right)^{-1} L^2(\mathbb{R}^n),$$

8

where the parameter K > 0 is chosen large to ensure the operator $\langle D_x \rangle_K^{s+k(0,x)}$ with symbol $(K + |\xi|^2)^{(s+k(0,x))/2}$ be invertible on $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R})$.

Our main results are stated in Theorems 2.5, 2.7, 2.8, 2.9, and 2.10. To let the reader to get acquainted with them, we now describe these results as applied to the operator P from Qi's example (1.6), where k = k(t, x) is a smooth function satisfying $k(0, x) \ge 0$, $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$.

To begin with, we postulate function spaces $H^{s.\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R})$, where $s \in \mathbb{R}$ is Sobolev regularity for t > 0 with respect to space-time, $\delta(x) = 2k(0,x)$ is related to the loss of regularity at the point (0, x), and $\lambda(t) = t$ is as above $(l_* = 1)$, where these function spaces possess the following properties:

- $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R})|_{(T',T) \times \mathbb{R}} = H^s((T',T) \times \mathbb{R})$ for all 0 < T' < T,
- $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R})\subseteq H^s((0,T)\times\mathbb{R})$ provided that $\delta(x)\geq 0$,
- For $0 \leq j < s 1/2$, the trace map $\tau_j : u \mapsto D_t^j u_{|t=0}$ maps the function space $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R})$ onto $H^{s+\delta(x)-j/2-1/4}(\mathbb{R})$.

Further properties of these spaces as well as details of their construction will be discussed in Section 3.4 (for the special case that $\delta \in \mathbb{R}$ is independent of x) and Section 4.4 (for general $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$).

The Cauchy problem

(2.2)
$$\begin{cases} u_{tt} - t^2 u_{xx} - (4k(t,x) + 1)u_x = f(t,x), \\ u(0,x) = u_0(x), \quad u_t(0,x) = u_1(x) \end{cases}$$

is well-posed in the scale $\{H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}) \mid s\geq 0\}$ in the following sense:

- For $u_j \in H^{s+\delta(x)/2-j/2}(\mathbb{R}), j=0,1$, and $f \in H^{s-1,\delta(x)+1;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R})$, the Cauchy problem (2.2) possesses a unique solution $u \in H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R})$,
- The choice $\delta(x) = 2k(0, x) \ge 0$ is optimal; the statement in the previous item becomes false if $\delta(x_0) < 2k(0, x_0)$ for some $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}$,
- The solution u is *locally* unique in $H^{1,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R})$.

2.1.2. PLAN OF THE PAPER In the next section, Section 2.2, we state our main results. To formulate these results, we need to introduce the basic function spaces $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ as well as the symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ and $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, respectively. In Section 3, we discuss the example of a second-order, scalar operator P with coefficients that are independent of $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ (m = 2). This case is treated by Fourier transformation with respect to x, followed by dealing with the resulting family of O.D.E. on the half-space \mathbb{R}_+ (with variable t) depending on the parameter $\xi \neq 0$. The symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ and the function spaces $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ mentioned above are thoroughly studied in Section 4. Note that a specific role is played by the "shift operator" Θ , that is introduced in (4.4). A treatment of Θ enforces us to enlarge the symbol class $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ to $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_+$, which is done in Section 4.4. Our main results are then proved in Section 5.

Compared to DREHER–WITT [19, 20], the representation is now enhanced in several respects. Furthermore, Theorems 2.9 and 2.10 stating local uniqueness of

the solutions and sharpness of the energy estimates, respectively, are new results not contained in previous publications.

In Appendix A, we collect and prove some auxiliary material, while, in Appendix B, some open problems are listed.

2.2. Main results

Already here we formulate our main results, although part of the motivation, in particular, for the introduction of the symbol classes $S^{1,1;\lambda}$ in Definition 2.1 and $\tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ in Definition 2.6 will be given only in Section 3.

In BOURDAUD–REISSIG–SICKEL [5], COLOMBINI–ISHIDA [10], ISHIDA–YAGD-JIAN [27], KAJITANI–WAKABAYASHI–YAGDJIAN [39], REISSIG–YAGDJIAN [61], YAGDJIAN [73], the approach to weakly hyperbolic operators with time degeneracy at time t = 0 is based on dividing the (t, ξ) strip $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ into two zones: The pseudodifferential (or inner) zone Z_{pd} given by $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle \leq 1$ and the hyperbolic (or outer) zone Z_{hyp} given by $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle \geq 1$. This reflects the fact that the *microlocal properties* of the operators under consideration are different in these two zones. Our approach is based on weight functions. A careful analysis, e.g., in Section 3.1, shows that one should employ the following two weight functions:

$$\begin{cases} \bar{g}(t,\xi) = \langle \xi \rangle^{\beta_*} + \lambda(t) \langle \xi \rangle, \\ \bar{h}(t,\xi) = (t + \langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*})^{-1}. \end{cases}$$

We have $\bar{g} \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$, $\bar{h} \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$, but $\bar{g} \notin \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$, $\bar{h} \notin \tilde{S}^{0,1;\lambda}$. In order to stay within the smaller symbol classes, we will change $g(t,\xi)$ for $\bar{g}(t,\xi)$ and $h(t,\xi)$ for $\bar{h}(t,\xi)$:

(2.3)
$$\begin{cases} g(t,\xi) = \chi^-(t,\xi)\langle\xi\rangle^{\beta_*} + \chi^+(t,\xi)\lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle, \\ h(t,\xi) = \chi^-(t,\xi)\langle\xi\rangle^{\beta_*} + \chi^+(t,\xi)t^{-1}, \end{cases}$$

which does not effect the symbol estimates in Definition 2.1.

We then consider the Cauchy problems for first-order pseudodifferential systems

(2.4)
$$\begin{cases} D_t U(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)U(t,x) + F(t,x), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ U(0,x) = U_0(x) \end{cases}$$

and for mth-order, scalar, pseudodifferential equations

(2.5)
$$\begin{cases} D_t^m u(t,x) + \sum_{j=1}^m a_j(t,x,D_x) D_t^{m-j} u(t,x) = f(t,x), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ D_t^j u(0,x) = u_j(x), & 0 \le j \le m-1. \end{cases}$$

Here, U, U_0 , and F are N vectors and $A(t, x, \xi)$ is an $N \times N$ matrix symbol belonging to the symbol class $S^{1,1;\lambda}$, as in (1.7), and u, u_j , and f are scalar functions and the $a_j(t, x, \xi)$ are scalar symbols from the symbol class $S^{j,j;\lambda}$, as in (1.8).

These symbol classes are defined as follows:

Definition 2.1. For $m, \eta \in \mathbb{R}$, the symbol class $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ consists of all functions $a \in C^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}; M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C}))$ such that, for each multi-index $(j, \alpha, \beta) \in \mathbb{N}^{1+2n}$, there is a constant $C_{j\alpha\beta} > 0$ with the property that

(2.6)
$$\left|\partial_t^j \partial_x^\alpha \partial_\xi^\beta a(t, x, \xi)\right| \le C_{j\alpha\beta} g(t, \xi)^m h(t, \xi)^{\eta - m + j} \langle \xi \rangle^{-|\beta|}$$

for all $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$.

The parameter *m* counts powers of $gh^{-1} \sim 1 + \Lambda(t)\langle \xi \rangle$, while the parameter η counts powers of $(t + \langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*})^{-1}$. In particular,

$$S^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subset C^{\infty}((0,T];S^m_{1,0}),$$

while, for j = 0, 1, 2, ...,

$$\partial_t^j a(0, x, \xi) \in S_{1,0}^{(\eta+j)\beta_*}$$
 when $a \in S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$.

Note also that $C^{\infty}([0,T], S_{1,0}^m) \subset S^{m,m(l_*+1);\lambda}$.

Next, we introduce the function spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$:

Definition 2.2. For $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, and T > 0, we define the function space $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ by the finiteness of the norm

(2.7)
$$\|u\|_{H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)} = \left(\sum_{l=0}^s T^{2l-1} \int_0^T \left\|\Theta_{sl}(t)D_t^l u(t,\cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 dt\right)^{1/2},$$

where

$$\Theta_{sl}(t) = \left(g^{s-l}h^{(s+\delta)l_*}\right)(t, x, D_x), \quad 0 \le l \le s.$$

For general $s \in \mathbb{R}$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, the function spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ are defined by interpolation and duality.

Details of this construction can be found in Sections 3.4 and 4.4.

We now discuss the well-posedness of the Cauchy problems (2.4) and (2.5) in the scale of function spaces $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$: For the *m*th-order, $N\times N$ matrix, pseudodifferential operator

$$P = D_t^m + \sum_{j=1}^m A_j(t, x, D_x) D_t^{m-j},$$

where $A_j(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{j,j;\lambda}$ for $1 \leq j \leq m$, we consider the Cauchy problem

(2.8)
$$\begin{cases} PU = F(t, x), & (t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^n \\ D_t^j U(0, x) = U_j(x), & 0 \le j \le m - 1. \end{cases}$$

Definition 2.3. (a) For $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, the Cauchy problem for the operator P is said to be $(s, \delta(x))$ -well-posed if, for all $U_j \in H^{s+m+\beta_*\delta(x)l_*-\beta_*j-1}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, $0 \leq j \leq m-1$, and $F \in H^{s,\delta(x)+m-1;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$, problem (2.8) possesses a unique solution $U \in H^{s+m-1,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$. Moreover, this solution U is subject to the estimate

(2.9)
$$\sum_{l=0}^{s+m-1} t^{2l} \left\| \Theta_{s+m-1,l}(t) D_t^l U(t,\cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \leq C \left(\sum_{j=0}^{m-1} \left\| U_j \right\|_{H^{s+m+\beta_*\delta(x)l_*-\beta_*j-1}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + t^2 \left\| F \right\|_{H^{s,\delta(x)+m-1;\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right).$$

for all $0 \le t \le T$, where the constant $C = C(s, \delta, T) > 0$ is independent of U_j , F. (b) For $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, the Cauchy problem for the operator P is said to be

 $\delta(x)$ -well-posed if it is $(s, \delta(x))$ -well-posed for all $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$.

We obviously have the following result:

Lemma 2.4. (a) If the Cauchy problem for the operator P is $(s, \delta(x))$ -well-posed, then we have the estimate

$$(2.10) \quad \|U\|_{H^{s+m-1,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \leq C\left(\sum_{j=0}^{m-1} \|U_j\|_{H^{s+m+\beta_*\delta(x)l_*-\beta_*j-1}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + T^2 \|F\|_{H^{s,\delta(x)+m-1;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2\right)$$

(b) If the Cauchy problem for the operator P is $\delta(x)$ -well-posed, then estimate (2.10) holds for all $s \ge 0$, with suitable constants $C = C(s, \delta, T) > 0$.

Assuming symmetrizable hyperbolicity for (2.4), we have:

Theorem 2.5. Assume the symbol $A(t, x, \xi) \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$ in (2.4) is symmetrizablehyperbolic in the sense that there is an $N \times N$ matrix $M \in S^{0,0;\lambda}$ such that $|\det M(t, x, \xi)| \ge c$ for $|\xi| \ge C$ and some C, c > 0 and

(2.11)
$$\chi(|\xi|/2C) \,\Im(MAM^{-1}) \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$$

for the cut-off function $\chi(t)$ see Section 1.3. Then, for each $s \geq 0$, there is a function $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ such that (2.4) is $(s, \delta(x))$ -well-posed.

This statement can be refined to $\delta(x)$ -well-posedness — including a sharp upper bound on δ — if we assume the symbol $A(t, x, \xi)$ is composed of two homogeneous components and a lower-order remainder:

Definition 2.6. For $m, \eta \in \mathbb{R}$, the symbol class $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ consists of all functions $a \in C^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n})$ of the form

$$(2.12) \quad a(t,x,\xi) = \chi^+(t,\xi) t^{-\eta} \left(a_0(t,x,t^{l_*+1}\xi) + a_1(t,x,t^{l_*+1}\xi) \right) + a_2(t,x,\xi) + a_2(t,x,$$

where

$$a_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(m)}), \quad a_1 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(m-1)}),$$

and $a_2 \in S^{m-2,\eta;\lambda} + S^{m-1,\eta-1;\lambda}$. With $a(t, x, \xi)$ as in (2.12), we associate two homogeneous symbol components,

$$\sigma^{m}(a)(t, x, \xi) = t^{-\eta} a_{0}(t, x, t^{l_{*}+1}\xi) \in t^{m(l_{*}+1)-\eta} C^{\infty}([0, T]; S^{(m)})$$

$$\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)(x, \xi) = a_{1}(0, x, \xi) \in S^{(m-1)}.$$

Note that each symbol $a(t, x, \xi)$ of the form (2.12) does belong to the symbol class $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, i.e., we have $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subset S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$.

Example. Consider Eq. (1.6) with k = k(t, x) and introduce the vector $U(t, x) = (g(t, D_x)u(t, x), D_tu(t, x))^t$. Then U solves the 2 × 2 first-order system

$$D_t U(t, x) = A(t, x, D_x) U(t, x)$$

for a certain $A \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$, where

$$\sigma^{1}(A)(t,x,\xi) = \lambda(t)|\xi| \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)(x,\xi) = -i \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ k(0,x)\frac{\xi}{|\xi|} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

Theorem 2.7 (DREHER–WITT [20, Theorem 1.1]). Let $A \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$, where

$$\sigma^{1}(A)(t,x,\xi) = \lambda(t)|\xi|A_{0}(t,x,\xi), \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)(x,\xi) = -il_{*}A_{1}(0,x,\xi);$$

 $A_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(0)}), A_1 \in S^{(0)}$. Assume $A(t, x, \xi)$ symmetrizable-hyperbolic in the sense that there is a symbol $M_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(0)})$ satisfying $|\det M_0(t, x, \xi)| \geq c$ for $\xi \neq 0$ and some c > 0 such that the matrix

(2.13)
$$(M_0 A_0 M_0^{-1})(t, x, \xi)$$
 is Hermitian

for all $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$. Let $M_1 \in S^{(0)}$ be an arbitrary $N \times N$ matrix and $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ satisfy

(2.14)
$$\Re \left(M_0 A_1 M_0^{-1} + \left[M_1 M_0^{-1}, M_0 A_0 M_0^{-1} \right] \right) (0, x, \xi) \le \delta(x) \mathbf{1}_N,$$

for all $(x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$, where $[\cdot, \cdot]$ denotes the commutator of matrices. Then the Cauchy problem (2.4) is $\delta(x)$ -well-posed.

Under these assumptions, Theorem 2.5 is applicable, where the symmetrizer M can be chosen to belong to $\operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ and satisfy

$$\sigma^0(M)(t,x,\xi) = M_0(t,x,\xi), \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{-1,0}(M)(x,\xi) = -il_*|\xi|^{-1}M_1(t,x,\xi).$$

When applied to the *m*th-order, scalar, differential operator P from (1.3), (1.4), we infer from Theorem 2.7:

Theorem 2.8 (DREHER–WITT [20, Proposition 5.6]). Let $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ satisfy

(2.15)
$$\delta(x) \ge \sup_{1 \le h \le m} \sup_{\xi \ne 0} \left(-\frac{\frac{\tau}{2} \frac{\partial^2 p}{\partial \tau^2} + \Re q}{\frac{\partial p}{\partial \tau}} \right) (0, x, \mu_h(0, x, \xi), \xi),$$

where $p(\tau) = p(t, x, \tau, \xi)$ is the compressed principal symbol of P,

(2.16)
$$p(t, x, \tau, \xi) = \sum_{j+|\alpha|=m} a_{j\alpha}(t, x)\tau^j \xi^{\alpha}$$

 $q(\tau) = q(x, \tau, \xi)$ is (up to the factor il_*^{-1}) the secondary symbol of P,

$$q(x,\tau,\xi) = il_*^{-1} \sum_{\substack{j+|\alpha|=m-1,\\|\alpha|>0}} a_{j\alpha}(0,x)\tau^j \xi^{\alpha}$$

and the $\tau_h = t^{l_*} \mu_h$ for $1 \le h \le m$ are the characteristic roots of P. Then the Cauchy problem (2.5) is $\delta(x)$ -well-posed.

In order to study the local uniqueness, we introduce local versions of the function spaces $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$: For $\Omega \subseteq (0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n$ being an open set, the function space $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}(\Omega)$ is defined as the space of restrictions of functions from $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ to Ω ; and it is equipped with the infimum norm.

Theorem 2.9. Let P be the mth-order partial differential operator from (1.3), (1.4) with characteristic roots $\tau_j = t^{l_*} \mu_j$, where the μ_j are real and distinct,

 $|\mu_j(t, x, \xi) - \mu_k(t, x, \xi)| \ge c |\xi|, \quad j \ne k, \quad c > 0.$

Let the function $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ satisfy condition (2.15) of Theorem 2.8. Further let $\Omega \subseteq (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ be open such that its closure $\overline{\Omega}$ is a neighbourhood of (0,0) in $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Set $\Omega_0 := \overline{\Omega} \cap \{t = 0\}$.

Under these assumptions we have that if the function $u \in H^{m-1,\delta(x);\lambda}(\Omega)$ is an energy solution to

$$\begin{cases} Pu(t,x) = 0, & (t,x) \in \Omega, \\ D_t^j u(0,x) = 0, & x \in \Omega_0, & 0 \le j \le m - 1, \end{cases}$$

then $u \equiv 0$ in a certain open set $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$, where $\overline{\Omega}'$ is a neighbourhood of (0,0) in $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$.

Upon a suitable choice of the matrix $M_1 \in S^{(0)}$, (2.14) provides an optimal lower bound for $\delta(x)$ in a number of cases. Here, this is exemplified for the scalar operator P from (1.3), (1.4), where we assume strict hyperbolicity for t > 0. For a discussion of other cases, see DREHER–WITT [20, Section 5]. (Note that, in general, the lower bound for $\delta(x)$ is a Lipschitz function in x, but may fail to be C^1 , while $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$.)

Theorem 2.10. Suppose that $D_t - A$ is strictly hyperbolic for t > 0 in the sense that $A \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ and the characteristic roots $\tau_j(t, x, \xi) = t^{l_*} \mu_j(t, x, \xi)$ of the principal part $\tau \mathbf{1}_N - \sigma^1(A)(t, x, \xi)$ are real-valued and satisfy

(2.17)
$$|\mu_j(t, x, \xi) - \mu_k(t, x, \xi)| \ge c|\xi|, \quad j \ne k, \quad c > 0.$$

Then there are symbols $\nu_j \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$, $j = 1, \ldots, N$, which coincide with the eigenvalues of

$$\sigma^{1}(A)(t,x,\xi) + t^{-1}\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)(x,\xi), \quad \Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle \ge C$$

for some large C > 0 and which possess the following properties:

(a) If a function $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ satisfies

$$\Re(i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(\nu_j))(x,\xi) \le \delta(x)l_*, \quad (x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$$

14

for all $1 \leq j \leq N$, then the Cauchy problem (2.4) is $\delta(x)$ -well-posed. (b) If $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ and

$$\Re(i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(\nu_j))(x_0,\xi_0) > \delta(x_0)l_*$$

for some j and some $(x_0, \xi_0) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$, then the Cauchy problem (2.4) is not $(0, \delta(x))$ -well-posed.

3. A model case

To motivate our considerations later on, we first consider the Cauchy problem for the operator P from (1.3), (1.4) in the special case that P is of the second order and its coefficients are independent of $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$:

(3.1)
$$\begin{cases} Pu(t,x) = f(t,x), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ u(0,x) = u_0(x), & D_t u(0,x) = u_1(x), \end{cases}$$

where

(3.2)
$$P = D_t^2 + 2\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda(t)c_j(t)D_tD_j - \sum_{j,k=1}^n \lambda^2(t)a_{jk}(t)D_jD_k - i\sum_{j=1}^n \lambda'(t)b_j(t)D_j + c_0(t)D_t,$$

 $a_{jk}, c_j \in C^{\infty}([0,T];\mathbb{R})$, and $b_j \in C^{\infty}([0,T])$. We shall assume hyperbolicity for P:

$$\left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} c_j(t)\xi_j\right)^2 + \sum_{j,k=1}^{n} a_{jk}(t)\xi_j\xi_k \ge \alpha_0 |\xi|^2, \quad (t,\xi) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n,$$

for some $\alpha_0 > 0$. This special case is comparatively easy to analyze, since Fourier transform with respect to x turns (3.1) into a family of ordinary differential equations with parameter $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$. For the complete derivation, see DREHER-WITT [19].

3.1. Taniguchi–Tozaki's example

The following example by TANIGUCHI–TOZAKI [69], with n = 1, is particularly instructive:

(3.3)
$$\begin{cases} Pu = (D_t^2 - \lambda^2(t)D_x^2 - i\lambda'(t)bD_x)u = 0, & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}, \\ u(0,x) = u_0(x), & u_t(0,x) = u_1(x), \end{cases}$$

where $b \in \mathbb{R}$. The Fourier transform $\hat{u}(t,\xi) = F_{x\to\xi}\{u(t,x)\}$ of the solution u is given by

$$\begin{split} \hat{u}(t,\xi) &= e^{-i\Lambda(t)\xi} \, {}_{1}\mathbf{F}_{1}\left(\frac{\beta_{*}(1-b)l_{*}}{2}, \beta_{*}l_{*}; 2i\Lambda(t)\xi\right) \hat{u}_{0}(\xi) \\ &+ te^{-i\Lambda(t)\xi} \, {}_{1}\mathbf{F}_{1}\left(\frac{\beta_{*}(1-b)l_{*}}{2} + \beta_{*}, \beta_{*}(l_{*}+2); 2i\Lambda(t)\xi\right) \hat{u}_{1}(\xi), \end{split}$$

where ${}_{1}F_{1}(\alpha, \gamma; z)$ is the confluent hypergeometric function. It behaves asymptotically like

$${}_{1}F_{1}(\alpha,\gamma,z) = \frac{\Gamma(\gamma)}{\Gamma(\gamma-\alpha)} e^{\pm i\pi\alpha} z^{-\alpha} + \frac{\Gamma(\gamma)}{\Gamma(\alpha)} e^{z} z^{\alpha-\gamma} + \mathcal{O}(|z|^{-\alpha-1} + |z|^{\alpha-\gamma-1}) \quad \text{as } |z| \to \infty,$$

with the upper sign being taken if $-\pi/2 < \arg z < 3\pi/2$ and the lower sign being taken if $-3\pi/2 < \arg z \leq -\pi/2$. From this representation we can now easily read off the asymptotic behaviour of $|\hat{u}(t,\xi)|$ and $|D_t\hat{u}(t,\xi)|$.

First, one of the exponents $-\alpha$ and $\alpha - \gamma$ is negative, since $\gamma > 0$. Therefore, one of the terms $z^{-\alpha}$ and $z^{\alpha-\gamma}$ is negligible for large |z|. Then we check that

$$\begin{split} \lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle|\hat{u}(t,\xi)| &\leq \lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle\left(\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle\right)^{\beta_*(-1+|b|)l_*/2} \left(c_1|\hat{u}_0(\xi)| + c_2\langle\xi\rangle^{-\beta_*}|\hat{u}_1(\xi)|\right),\\ |D_t\hat{u}(t,\xi)| &\leq \lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle\left(\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle\right)^{\beta_*(-1+|b|)l_*/2} \left(c_3|\hat{u}_0(\xi)| + c_4\langle\xi\rangle^{-\beta_*}|\hat{u}_1(\xi)|\right), \end{split}$$

for large values of $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle$ and certain $c_j > 0$. Moreover, we can replace " \leq " by " \sim " if one of the initial data $\hat{u}_0(\xi)$, $\hat{u}_1(\xi)$ vanishes.

Hence, it is natural to assume that $\langle D_x\rangle^{\beta_*}u_0$ and u_1 obey the same Sobolev regularity.

Combining the two cases $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle \to \infty$ and $t = 0, |\xi| \to \infty$, we find that

$$\left(\langle \xi \rangle^{\beta_*} + \lambda(t) \langle \xi \rangle\right) |\hat{u}(t,\xi)| \text{ and } |D_t \hat{u}(t,\xi)|$$

exhibit the same asymptotic behaviour as $|\xi| \to \infty$ when $0 \le t \le T$. This hints at the importance of the weight function $g(t,\xi) \sim \langle \xi \rangle^{\beta_*} + \lambda(t) \langle \xi \rangle$.

As a side remark, we note that one of the two characteristic curves emanating from a point on the initial line t = 0 cannot transport any singularities at all if $\alpha \in -\mathbb{N}_0$ or $\gamma - \alpha \in -\mathbb{N}_0$, since the Gamma function has poles at the non-positive integers.

3.2. Conversion into a 2×2 system

This observation in case of Eq. (3.3) hints at the conversion of the general case (3.1) into a first-order pseudodifferential system: Utilizing the weight function $g(t, \xi)$ from (2.3), we introduce the vector

$$U(t,x) = \begin{pmatrix} g(t,D_x)u(t,x) \\ D_tu(t,x) \end{pmatrix}$$

and obtain the Cauchy problem

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{l} D_t U(t,x) = A(t,D_x) U(t,x) + F(t,x), \\ U(0,x) = U_0(x), \end{array} \right.$$

where

$$(3.4) \quad A(t,\xi) = \tilde{A}_0(t,\xi) + \tilde{A}_1(t,\xi) \\ = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & g(t,\xi) \\ \frac{\lambda(t)^2 |\xi|^2}{g(t,\xi)} a(t,\xi) & -2\lambda(t) |\xi| c(t,\xi) \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \frac{D_t g(t,\xi)}{g(t,\xi)} & 0 \\ \frac{D_t \lambda(t) |\xi|}{g(t,\xi)} b(t,\xi) & -c_0(t) \end{pmatrix}$$

and

$$a(t,\xi) = \sum_{j,k=1}^{n} a_{jk}(t) \frac{\xi_j \xi_k}{|\xi|^2}, \quad b(t,\xi) = -\sum_{j=1}^{n} b_j(t) \frac{\xi_j}{|\xi|}, \quad c(t,\xi) = \sum_{j=1}^{n} c_j(t) \frac{\xi_j}{|\xi|},$$
$$U_0(x) = \binom{\langle D_x \rangle^{\beta_*} u_0(x)}{u_1(x)}, \quad F(t,x) = \binom{0}{f(t,x)}.$$

The first matrix in the definition of A is the first-order principal part, while the second matrix constitutes a lower-order term belonging to $L^{\infty}((0,T), S_{1,0}^{\beta_*}) \cap t^{-1}L^{\infty}((0,T), S_{1,0}^0)$. The imaginary part of this second term plays a decisive role in determining the loss of regularity.

3.3. Estimation of the fundamental matrix

The partial Fourier transform $\hat{U}(t,\xi)$ of U(t,x) can be represented as

(3.5)
$$\hat{U}(t,\xi) = X(t,0;\xi)\hat{U}_0(\xi) + i\int_0^t X(t,t';\xi)\hat{F}(t',\xi)\,dt',$$

where $X(t, t'; \xi)$, $(t, t'; \xi) \in [0, T]^2 \times \mathbb{R}^n$, is the fundamental matrix of the system $D_t - A(t, \xi)$:

$$\begin{cases} D_t X(t,t';\xi) = A(t,\xi) X(t,t';\xi), \\ X(t',t';\xi) = \mathbf{1}_2. \end{cases}$$

An estimation of the matrix norm $||X(t,t';\xi)||$ can be found via a diagonalization approach, see DREHER–REISSIG [17], DREHER–WITT [19], and also KAJITANI–WAKABAYASHI–YAGDJIAN [39]:

Proposition 3.1. We have

(3.6)
$$\|X(t,t';\xi)\| \le C, \qquad 0 \le t' \le t \le \langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*}$$

(3.7)
$$\|X(t,t';\xi)\| \le C \left(\frac{\lambda(t)}{\lambda(t')}\right)^{\delta_0}, \qquad \langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*} \le t' \le t \le T,$$

(3.8)
$$\|X(t,t';\xi)\| \le C \left(\frac{\lambda(t)}{\lambda(\langle\xi\rangle^{-\beta_*})}\right)^{\delta_0}, \qquad 0 \le t' \le \langle\xi\rangle^{-\beta_*} \le t \le T,$$

where the number

$$\delta_0 = \frac{1}{2} + \sup_{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|\Re b(0,\xi) + c(0,\xi)|}{2\sqrt{c(0,\xi)^2 + a(0,\xi)}}$$

is related to the loss of regularity $\beta_* \delta_0 l_*$.

3.4. Function spaces: An approach via edge Sobolev spaces

The departing point is the observation that

(3.9)
$$P = t^{-m} \tilde{P}(t, x, tD_t, t^{l_*+1}D_x)$$

for the *m*th-order differential operator P from (1.3), where $\tilde{P}(t, x, \tilde{\tau}, \tilde{\xi})$ is a polynomial of degree m in the compressed covariables $\tilde{\tau} = t\tau$, $\tilde{\xi} = t^{l_*+1}\xi$ that is smooth up to t = 0. (Note that $\sigma^m(\tilde{P}) = p$, with p taken from (2.16).) This representation hints at P as some kind of "generalized" edge-degenerate differential operators (with respect to the hypersurface t = 0). Edge-degeneracy is encountered when $l_* = 0$ in (3.9).

Introducing the function spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ for $s, \delta \in \mathbb{R}$, here we adopt Schulze's approach to edge-degenerate problems, see SCHULZE [63, 64]. In particular, one separates the action of the operator P in direction of t from its action in the directions of the spatial variables x^j for $1 \leq j \leq n$. This is accompanied by corresponding function spaces: The function spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ — which should "somehow" be related to the kind of degeneracy at t = 0 — are obtained by restricting from the open "model wedge" $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n) = H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R}^n)\Big|_{(0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n}$$

where the function spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ appear as realizations of the abstract concept of an *edge Sobolev space* with respect to the "edge" $\{0\} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ of the "model wedge" $\overline{\mathbb{R}}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$, see in 3.4.2 below.

3.4.1. GEOMETRIC CONTENT OF RELATION (3.9) Before we proceed, we look at (3.9). Since $[t\partial_t, t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^j}] = (l_*+1)t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^j}, [t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^j}, t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^k}] = 0$ for $1 \leq j, k \leq n$, where [,] is the commutator on vector fields, we have:

- The vector fields $t\partial_t, t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^1}, \ldots, t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^n}$ form a basis (over $C_b^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$) of the Lie algebra generated by them,
- The operator $t^m P$ belongs to the envelope of this Lie algebra.

The local belonging of a vector field to this Lie algebra is clarified by the next result:

Lemma 3.2. A vector field X on $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ belongs to the Lie algebra generated by the vector fields $t\partial_t, t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^1}, \ldots, t^{l_*+1}\partial_{x^n}$ (over $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n)$) if and only if, for all functions $a \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n), b \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n)$,

(3.10) $X(a(x) + t^{l_*+1}b(t, x))$ vanishes to the $(l_* + 1)$ th order at t = 0.

Remark 3.3. A function $c \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ is of the form $a(x) + t^{l_*+1}b(t,x)$ for some $a \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n), b \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ if and only if $\partial_t^j c(0,x) \equiv 0$ for $1 \le j \le l_*$.

In fact, (3.10) need to be checked only when $a = x^j$, b = 0 for some $1 \le j \le n$ and when a = 0, b = 1. Moreover, the latter can be replaced by checking that X(t)vanishes at t = 0. Condition (3.10), however, has the advantage of being coordinate invariant as is seen that coordinate changes which keep the geometric situation under consideration are (locally near t = 0) of the form

(3.11)
$$\begin{cases} \tilde{t} = t\phi(t, x), \\ \tilde{x} = \kappa(x) + t^{l_* + 1}\psi(t, x), \end{cases}$$

 $\phi(0,x) > 0$, with suitable C^{∞} functions κ , ϕ , ψ . This characterizes the situation under consideration as being a *cuspidal* one.

3.4.2. FUNCTION SPACES ON THE HALF-SPACE $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$. The concept of an abstract edge Sobolev space requires the introduction of a certain function space $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ on the half-axis \mathbb{R}_+ as well as of a strongly continuous group $\{\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}\}_{\nu>0}$ acting on it. In particular, $\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}\kappa_{\nu'}^{(\delta)} = \kappa_{\nu\nu'}^{(\delta)}$ for all $\nu, \nu' > 0, \kappa_1^{(\delta)} = \mathbf{1}_{H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)}$.

Definition 3.4. For $s, \delta \in \mathbb{R}$, the space $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ consists of all $u \in H^s_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ being of the form

(3.12)
$$u(t) = \lambda (1+t)^{1/2+\delta} v(\Lambda(1+t))$$

for some $v \in H^s(\mathbb{R}_+)$.

Note that the behaviour of a function $u \in H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ as $t \to +0$ and $t \to \infty$, respectively, is different: we have $(1 - \chi(t))u \in H^s(\mathbb{R}_+)$, while $\chi(t)u$ belongs to a certain weighted H^s space.

s.

Lemma 3.5. (a) For $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $\delta \in \mathbb{R}$, $u \in H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ if and only if

(3.13)
$$\lambda(1+t)^{-(j+\delta)} D_t^j u \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+), \quad 0 \le j \le 0$$

(b) For
$$s, \delta \in \mathbb{R}$$
, $\{\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}\}_{\nu>0}$ defined by

(3.14)
$$(\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}u)(t) = \nu^{\beta_*/2 - \beta_*\delta l_*} u(\nu^{\beta_*}t), \quad t \in \mathbb{R}_+, \quad \nu > 0,$$

acts as strongly continuous group on $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)$.

Proof. (a) Note that

(3.15)
$$L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) = \left\{ \lambda(1+t)^{1/2} v(\Lambda(1+t)) \mid v \in L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \right\}.$$

(b) For u represented as in (3.12),

$$\begin{split} \left(\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}u\right)(t) &= \nu^{\beta_{*}/2-\beta_{*}\delta l_{*}}\,\lambda(1+\nu^{\beta_{*}}t)^{1/2+\delta}\,v(\Lambda(1+\nu^{\beta_{*}}t)) \\ &= \nu^{1/2}\,\lambda(\nu^{-\beta_{*}}+t)^{1/2+\delta}\,v(\nu\,\Lambda(\nu^{-\beta_{*}}+t)), \quad \nu > 0 \end{split}$$

which obviously belongs to $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)$. We conclude that $\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)} \in \mathcal{L}(H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+))$ for each $\nu > 0$ as well as the map $\mathbb{R}_+ \ni \nu \mapsto \kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)} \in \mathcal{L}(H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+))$ is strongly continuous.

Note that the group $\{\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}\}_{\nu>0}$ for $\delta \in \mathbb{R}$ has been chosen in such way that (i) It reflects the considered kind of degeneracy at t = 0, (ii) It acts as group of isometries on $\{\lambda(t)^{1/2+\delta} v(\Lambda(t)) | v \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)\}$, where the latter is the L^2 space on \mathbb{R}_+ with the specific weighting of $H^{0,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ as $t \to \infty$ prolongated to all of \mathbb{R}_+ (i.e., when $\lambda(1+t)$ is replaced with $\lambda(t)$).

Proof of (ii). The natural norm on $\{\lambda(t)^{1/2+\delta} v(\Lambda(t)) | v \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)\}$ is

$$u \mapsto \left(\int_0 |u(t)|^2 \lambda(t)^{-2\delta} dt \right)$$
.

Then (ii) follows by changing variables under the integral sign.

We proceed to abstract edge Sobolev spaces:

Definition 3.6. For $s \in \mathbb{R}$ and a Hilbert space E equipped with a strongly continuous group $\{\kappa_{\nu}\}_{\nu>0}$ acting on it, the abstract edge Sobolev space $\mathcal{W}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{n}; E) = \mathcal{W}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{n}; (E, \{\kappa_{\nu}\}_{\nu>0}))$ consists of all $u \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{n}; E)$ such that $\hat{u} \in L^{2}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^{n}; E)$ and

(3.16)
$$\|u\|_{\mathcal{W}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{n};E)} := \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle\xi\rangle^{2s} \|\kappa(\xi)^{-1}\hat{u}(\xi)\|_{E}^{2} d\xi\right)^{1/2} < \infty$$

where $\kappa(\xi) := \kappa_{\langle \xi \rangle}$ for $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$.

 $\mathcal{W}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{n}; E)$ equipped with the norm (3.16) is a Hilbert space.

Example. The basic example is provided by the standard Sobolev spaces $H^s(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n)$: For $s \ge 0$,

$$H^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) = \mathcal{W}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{n}; H^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}))$$

with respect to the group $\{\bar{\kappa}_{\nu}\}_{\nu>0}$ given by $(\bar{\kappa}_{\nu}u)(t) = \nu^{1/2}u(\nu t)$ for $\nu > 0$, see SCHULZE [64, Example 1.3.23].

For the next result, see SEILER [65]:

Proposition 3.7. Let $(E, \{\kappa_{\nu}\}_{\nu>0})$, $(\tilde{E}, \{\tilde{\kappa}_{\nu}\}_{\nu>0})$ be Hilbert spaces equipped with strongly continuous group actions. Further let $a \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n; \mathcal{L}(E, \tilde{E}))$ such that

$$\left\|\tilde{\kappa}(\xi)^{-1}(\partial_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\xi}^{\beta}a)(x,\xi)\kappa(\xi)\right\|_{\mathcal{L}(E,\tilde{E})} \leq C_{\alpha\beta}\,\langle\xi\rangle^{m-\beta}, \quad (x,\xi)\in\mathbb{R}^n\times\mathbb{R}^n,$$

for some $m \in \mathbb{R}$ and certain constants $C_{\alpha\beta} > 0$. Then, for each $s \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$a(x,D): \mathcal{W}^s(\mathbb{R}^n; E) \to \mathcal{W}^{s-m}(\mathbb{R}^n; \tilde{E})$$

continuously, where $a(x, D)u = F_{\xi \to x}^{-1} \{a(x, \xi)\hat{u}(\xi)\}$ as usual.

After this short digression to the abstract theory, we now define:

Definition 3.8. For $s, \delta \in \mathbb{R}$, we set

$$H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R}^n):=\mathcal{W}^s\big(\mathbb{R}^n;\big(H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+),\{\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}\}_{\nu>0}\big)\big).$$

Moreover, we set

$$H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n) := H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R}^n)\big|_{(0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n}$$

20

For fixed T > 0, the Hilbert norm on the function space $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ following from this definition is equivalent to the Hilbert norm given by (2.7).

We summarize properties of the spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$:

Proposition 3.9. (a) $\{H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n) \mid s\in\mathbb{R}\}\$ forms an interpolation scale of Hilbert spaces with respect to the complex interpolation method.

(b) $H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)) = L^2((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n))$, and $H^{-s,-\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ is the dual to $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ with respect to the L^2 -scalar product.

- (c) $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n) \Big|_{(T',T) \times \mathbb{R}^n} = H^s((T',T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ for any 0 < T' < T.
- (d) The space $C^{\infty}_{c}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) \subset H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^{n})$ is dense.
- (e) For s > 1/2, the map

$$\begin{split} H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n) &\to \prod_{j=0}^{[s-1/2]^-} H^{s+\beta_*\delta l_*-\beta_*j-\beta_*/2}(\mathbb{R}^n), \\ u &\mapsto \left(D_t^j u\big|_{t=0}\right)_{0 \le j \le [s-1/2]^-}, \end{split}$$

is surjective. Here, $[s-1/2]^-$ is the largest integer strictly less than s-1/2.

(f) $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n) \subset H^{s',\delta';\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ if and only if $s \geq s'$, $s + \beta_* \delta l_* \geq s' + \beta_* \delta' l_*$. Moreover, this embedding is locally compact if and only if both inequalities are strict.

(g) If, formally, $l_* = 0$, then $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ is independent of δ and coincides with the standard Sobolev space $H^s((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$.

Proof. Properties (a) to (g) have been shown in DREHER–WITT [19]. For instance, in [19, Lemma 2.5], it has been proved that

$$H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R}^n)\big|_{(T',\infty)\times\mathbb{R}^n} = \left\{\lambda(t)^{1/2+\delta}v(\Lambda(t),x) \mid v\in H^s(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R}^n)\right\}\Big|_{(T',\infty)\times\mathbb{R}^n}$$

for any T' > 0, and (c) follows. To obtain (e), we argue as follows: We write $u \in H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ as

$$u(t,x) = F_{\xi \to x}^{-1} \left\{ \kappa^{(\delta)}(\xi) \hat{w}(t,\xi) \right\}$$

where $\kappa^{(\delta)}(\xi) = \kappa^{(\delta)}_{\langle \xi \rangle}$ and $w \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^n; H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+))$. The function w can be rewritten as

$$w(t,x) = (1-\chi(t)) \sum_{j=0}^{[s-1/2]^{-}} \frac{t^{j}}{j!} w_{j}(x) + \bar{w}(t,x),$$

where $w_j(x) = \partial_t^j w(0, x) \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and $\bar{w} \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^n; H^s(\mathbb{R}))$, $\bar{w}(t, x) = 0$ for t < 0. We conclude that

$$u(t,x) = F_{\xi \to x}^{-1} \{ 1 - \chi(\langle \xi \rangle^{\beta_*} t) \} \sum_{j=0}^{[s-1/2]^-} \frac{t^j}{j!} \langle D_x \rangle^{-\beta_* \delta l_* + \beta_* j + \beta_* / 2} w_j(x) + F_{\xi \to x}^{-1} \{ \kappa^{(\delta)}(\xi) \widehat{\bar{w}}(t,\xi) \}$$

and

$$\partial_t^j u(0,x) = \langle D_x \rangle^{-\beta_* \delta l_* + \beta_* j + \beta_* / 2} w_j(x) \in H^{s + \beta_* \delta l_* - \beta_* j - \beta_* / 2}(\mathbb{R}^n)$$

for $0 \le j \le [s - 1/2]^-$.

Proposition 3.10. For the mth-order differential operator P from (1.3),

$$P \colon H^{s+m,\delta;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n) \to H^{s,\delta+m;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$$

for all $s, \delta \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proof. This is a direct consequence of Proposition 3.7 from inspecting all the respective causes. For instance, we obtain

$$D_t \colon H^{s+1,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n) \to H^{s,\delta+1;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n)$$

because of $D_t \in \mathcal{L}(H^{s+1,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+), H^{s,\delta+1;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+))$ and

$$\epsilon^{(\delta+1)}(\xi)^{-1}D_t\kappa^{(\delta)}(\xi) = \langle \xi \rangle D_t.$$

Similarly,

$$t^{l}: H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) \to H^{s,\delta+l/l_{*};\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}), \qquad l = 0, 1, 2...,$$
$$D_{x_{j}}: H^{s+1,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) \to H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}), \qquad 1 \le j \le n,$$
$$a(t,x): H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) \to H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}), \qquad a \in C_{b}^{\infty}(\overline{\mathbb{R}}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}).$$

The proof is complete.

3.5. Establishing energy estimates

For the estimation of U(t, x), we define a weight by the aid of the symbol ϑ_{00} ,

$$\vartheta_{00}(t,\xi) = \chi^{-}(t,\xi)\lambda(\langle\xi\rangle^{-\beta_*})^{-\delta_0} + \chi^{+}(t,\xi)\lambda(t)^{-\delta_0},$$

see DREHER [16], DREHER-WITT [19]. Then (3.5) yields

$$|\vartheta_{00}(\xi)\hat{U}(t,\xi)| \le C\left(|\vartheta_{00}(0,\xi)\hat{U}_{0}(\xi)| + \int_{0}^{t} |\vartheta_{00}(t',\xi)\hat{F}(t',\xi)| \, dt'\right).$$

Squaring this inequality and integration over $(0,T)\times \mathbb{R}^n$ gives the estimate

$$\|U\|_{H^{0,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \le C\left(\|U_0\|_{H^{\beta_*\delta_0l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + T^2 \|F\|_{H^{0,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2\right),$$

where $||V||^2_{H^{0,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}$ defined by

$$\|V\|_{H^{0,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 = \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\vartheta_{00}(t,\xi)\widehat{V}(t,\xi)|^2 \,d\xi \,dt$$

is an equivalent norm on the space $H^{0,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$, see (2.7).

To estimate higher order derivatives of U as well, we choose some $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, set

$$\vartheta_{sl}(t,\xi) = \chi^-(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{s-l} \lambda(\langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*})^{-\delta_0 - 1 - l} + \chi^+(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{s-l} \lambda(t)^{-\delta_0 - 1 - l}$$

22

for $0 \leq l \leq s$, and define the norm

$$\|V\|_{H^{s,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 = \sum_{l=0}^s T^{2l-1} \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\vartheta_{sl}(t,\xi) D_t^l \hat{V}(t,\xi)|^2 \, d\xi \, dt.$$

see (2.7) again. Differentiating (3.5) with respect to t and induction on s then implies the estimate

$$\|U\|_{H^{s,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \le C\left(\|U_0\|_{H^{s+\beta_*\delta_0l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + T^2 \|F\|_{H^{s,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2\right).$$

This estimate is the main ingredient in the proof of Theorem 2.8 in the model case (3.1). We see that the loss of regularity — as predicted by this estimate — is at most $\beta_* \delta_0 l_*$. It turns out that this result is sharp, see Theorem 2.10 and the examples by Qi and Taniguchi–Tozaki.

3.6. Summary of Section 3

Starting from second-order operators P from (3.2) with coefficients independent of x, we have been led via partial Fourier transformation with respect to x to certain estimates on the solutions to the Cauchy problem. These estimates have been brought to function spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ building upon the machinery of abstract edge Sobolev spaces. Among others, this approach enables a precise control of the degeneracy as $t \to +0$, e.g., by the choice of the group $\{\kappa_{\nu}^{(\delta)}\}_{\nu>0}$.

These considerations will guide us in Sections 4 and 5 — where we will be treating operators with coefficients depending on x — where, however, we need to replace the partial Fourier transformation with respect to x by pseudodifferential techniques relying on certain weight functions. Moreover, the variable loss of regularity will require function spaces $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$, where $\delta = \delta(x)$ is a function of x (instead of being a constant), such that the technique of abstract edge Sobolev spaces is not longer applicable. It will be replaced by an approach also based on the weight functions just mentioned.

4. Symbol classes and function spaces

We refer the reader to DREHER–WITT [20] for proofs and further details.

4.1. The symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$

The relevant symbol classes in case η is constant are the symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ that have been introduced in Definition 2.1. We start with some examples:

Example. (a)
$$\lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$$
, $(t + \langle\xi\rangle^{-\beta_*})^{-1} \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$, $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle \in S^{1,0;\lambda}$.
(b) For $a \in C^{\infty}([0,T], S^m_{1,0})$, we have $a \in S^{m,m(l_*+1)-l;\lambda}$ if and only if

$$D_t^j a(0, x, \xi) = 0, \quad 0 \le j \le l - 1.$$

(c) $\chi^+ \in S^{0,0;\lambda}, \, \chi^- \in S^{-\infty,0;\lambda}$, where

$$S^{-\infty,\eta;\lambda} = \bigcap_{m \in \mathbb{R}} S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$$

Remark 4.1. We have the following equivalent descriptions of the symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$: A function $a \in C^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n})$ belongs to $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ if and only if, for each multi-index $(j, \alpha, \beta) \in \mathbb{N}^{1+2n}$, one of the following inequalities hold:

$$\begin{split} \left|\partial_t^j \partial_x^\alpha \partial_\xi^\beta a(t,x,\xi)\right| &\leq C'_{j\alpha\beta} \left(1 + \Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle\right)^m h(t,\xi)^{\eta+j} \langle\xi\rangle^{-|\beta|},\\ \left|\partial_t^j \partial_x^\alpha \partial_\xi^\beta a(t,x,\xi)\right| &\leq C''_{j\alpha\beta} \,g(t,\xi)^{m-|\beta|} h(t,\xi)^{\eta-m-|\beta|l_*+j} \end{split}$$

for all $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$. To see this, note that

$$gh^{-1} \sim 1 + \Lambda(t) \langle \xi \rangle, \quad gh^{l_*} \sim \langle \xi \rangle.$$

We conclude this section with some properties of these symbol classes, which are easily derived:

Proposition 4.2. (a) $S^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subseteq S^{m',\eta';\lambda} \iff m \le m', \eta \le \eta'.$

(b) Let $a \in S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$. Then $\chi^+(t,\xi)a \in S^{m',\eta;\lambda}$ for some m' < m implies $a \in S^{m',\eta;\lambda}$. In particular, if $a(t,x,\xi) = 0$ for $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle \ge C$ and some C > 0, then $a \in S^{-\infty,\eta;\lambda}$.

- (c) If $a \in S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, then $\partial_t^j \partial_x^{\alpha} \partial_{\xi}^{\beta} a \in S^{m-|\beta|,\eta+j-|\beta|(l_*+1);\lambda}$.
- (d) If $a \in S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, $a' \in S^{m',\eta';\lambda}$, then $a \circ a' \in S^{m+m',\eta+\eta';\lambda}$ and

 $a \circ a' = aa' \mod S^{m+m'-1,\eta+\eta'-(l_*+1);\lambda}$.

where \circ denotes the Leibniz product with respect to x.

(e) If $a \in S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, then $a^* \in S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ and

$$a^*(t, x, \xi) = a(t, x, \xi)^* \mod S^{m-1, \eta - (l_*+1);\lambda},$$

where a^* is the (complete) symbol of the adjoint to $a(t, x, D_x)$ with respect to L^2 . (f) If $a \in S^{m,\eta;\lambda}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}; M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C}))$ is elliptic in the sense that

$$|\det a(t, x, \xi)| \ge c \left(g^m(t, \xi) \, h^{\eta - m}(t, \xi) \right)^N, \quad (t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \, |\xi| \ge C$$

for some C, c > 0, then there is a symbol $a' \in S^{-m, -\eta; \lambda}$ with the property that

$$a \circ a' - 1, a' \circ a - 1 \in C^{\infty}([0, T]; S^{-\infty}).$$

Moreover,

$$a' = a^{-1} \mod S^{-m-1, -\eta - (l_*+1);\lambda}.$$

(g) $\bigcap_{m,\eta} S^{m,\eta;\lambda} = C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{-\infty}).$

4.2. The symbol classes $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$

These symbol classes have been introduced in Definition 2.6. Again, we consider some examples first:

Example. (a) For $m, \eta \in \mathbb{R}$, we have $g^m h^{\eta-m} \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$,

$$\sigma^{m}(g^{m}h^{\eta-m}) = t^{-\eta} \left(t^{l_{*}+1} |\xi| \right)^{m}, \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(g^{m}h^{\eta-m}) = 0$$

see (2.3).

(b) For $a(t, x, \xi) = \sum_{|\alpha| \leq j} a_{\alpha}(t, x) t^{(|\alpha|(l_*+1)-j)^+} \xi^{\alpha}$, where $a_{\alpha} \in C_b^{\infty}([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ for $|\alpha| \leq j$, we have $a \in \tilde{S}^{j,j;\lambda}$,

$$\begin{split} \sigma^j(a) &= \sum_{|\alpha|=j} a_\alpha(t,x) \, (t^{l_*}\xi)^\alpha, \\ \tilde{\sigma}^{j-1,j}(a) &= \begin{cases} \sum_{|\alpha|=j-1} a_\alpha(0,x) \, \xi^\alpha & \text{if } j > 1, \\ 0 & \text{if } j = 0, \, 1, \end{cases} \end{split}$$

see (1.9).

For $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, the principal symbol $\sigma^m(a)$ as well as the secondary symbol $\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)$ are uniquely determined. This follows from the next lemma, whose proof can be found in [20]:

Lemma 4.3. (a) The symbols $\sigma^m(a)$, $\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)$ are well-defined.

(b) The short sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow S^{m-2,\eta;\lambda} + S^{m-1,\eta-1;\lambda} \longrightarrow \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda} \xrightarrow{(\sigma^m, \tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta})} \Sigma \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda} \longrightarrow 0$$

is split exact, where $\Sigma \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda} = t^{(l_*+1)m-\eta} C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(m)}) \times S^{(m-1)}$ comprises the principal and secondary symbol spaces.

The calculus for $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ requires an additional notation: Let $a\in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ be of the form

 $a(t, x, \xi) = \chi^+(t, \xi) t^{-\eta} \left(a_0(t, x, t^{l_* + 1}\xi) + a_1(t, x, t^{l_* + 1}\xi) \right) + a_2(t, x, \xi),$

where $a_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(m)}), a_1 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(m-1)}), and a_2 \in S^{m-2,\eta;\lambda} + S^{m-1,\eta-1;\lambda}$. Then we set

$$\tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta}(a)(x,\xi) = a_0(0,x,\xi).$$

Note that this symbol is not of independent interest, but it is directly derived from $\sigma^m(a)$.

Extending Proposition 4.2 we have:

Proposition 4.4. (a) If $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, $a' \in \tilde{S}^{m',\eta';\lambda}$, then $a \circ a' \in \tilde{S}^{m+m',\eta+\eta';\lambda}$ and

$$\sigma^{m+m'}(a \circ a') = \sigma^{m}(a) \sigma^{m'}(a'),$$

$$\tilde{\sigma}^{m+m'-1,\eta+\eta'}(a \circ a') = \tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta}(a) \tilde{\sigma}^{m'-1,\eta'}(a') + \tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a) \tilde{\sigma}^{m',\eta'}(a')$$

(b) If $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, then $a^* \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ and

$$\sigma^m(a^*) = \sigma^m(a)^*, \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a^*) = \tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)^*.$$

(c) If the symbol $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}; M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C}))$ is elliptic in the sense of Proposition 4.2 (f), then

$$|\det \sigma^m(a)| \ge c \left(t^{(l_*+1)m-\eta} \, |\xi|^m \right)^N$$

for some c > 0 and the symbol a' from Proposition 4.2 (f) belongs to $\tilde{S}^{-m,-\eta;\lambda}$. Moreover,

$$\sigma^{-m}(a') = \sigma^{m}(a)^{-1},$$

$$\tilde{\sigma}^{-m-1,-\eta}(a') = -\tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta}(a)^{-1} \tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a) \tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta}(a)^{-1}$$

Proposition 4.5. (a) If $q(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ is invertible on $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}$ for some $s \in \mathbb{R}, \ \delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R}), \ then \ q(t, x, D_x) \ is \ invertible \ on \ H^{s, \delta; \lambda} \ for \ all \ s \in \mathbb{R},$ $\delta \in C_{h}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n};\mathbb{R})$ and

$$q(t, x, D_x)^{-1} \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$$

(b) Conversely, if symbols $q_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(0)}), q_1 \in S^{(-1)}$ are given, where $|\det q_0(t,x,\xi)| \ge c \text{ for all } (t,x,\xi) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0) \text{ and a certain } c > 0, \text{ then } t < 0$ there is an invertible operator $q(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ in the sense of (a) such that

$$\sigma^{0}(q) = q_0, \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{-1,0}(q) = q_1$$

If $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, then in general $\partial_t a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta+1;\lambda}$. But in a special case, an improvement is possible:

Lemma 4.6. Let $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ and $\eta = (l_* + 1)m$. Then

 $\partial_t a \in S^{m-1,\eta+1;\lambda} + S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$

Proof. We have $\partial_t a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta+1;\lambda}$ and

$$\tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta+1;\lambda}(\partial_t a) = (m(l_*+1) - \eta) \,\tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta;\lambda}(a).$$

Therefore, $\tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta+1;\lambda}(\partial_t a) = 0$ in case $\eta = (l_* + 1)m$. The latter implies that $\partial_t a \in$ $S^{m-1,\eta+1;\lambda} + S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$.

For the reader's convenience, we summarize what the vanishing of the single symbol components for $a \in \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ means:

• $\sigma^{m}(a) = 0$, $\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a) = 0 \iff a \in S^{m-2,\eta;\lambda} + S^{m-1,\eta-1;\lambda}$. • $\sigma^{m}(a) = 0 \iff a \in S^{m-1,\eta;\lambda}$.

• $\tilde{\sigma}^{m,\eta}(a) = 0 \iff a \in S^{m-1,\eta;\lambda} + S^{m,\eta-1;\lambda}$.

4.3. The symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_+$ for $\eta \in C^\infty_b(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$

To get a priori estimates of the solutions of (2.4), we will symmetrize the operator $A(t, x, D_x)$ up to a certain remainder and then "shift the spectrum" of the new operator $A(t, x, D_x)$, so preparing for the application of Gårding's inequality. However, the symbol $\Theta(t, x, \xi)$ of the "shift operator" does not belong to $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ with constant η . Therefore, we need to enlarge our symbol classes:

Definition 4.7. For $m \in \mathbb{R}$, $\eta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, and $\varrho \in \mathbb{N}_0$, the symbol class $S_{(\varrho)}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ consists of all $a \in C^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}; M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C}))$ such that, for each multi-index $(j,\alpha,\beta) \in \mathbb{N}^{1+2n}$, there is a constant $C_{j\alpha\beta} > 0$ with the property that

(4.1)
$$\begin{aligned} \left|\partial_t^j \partial_x^\alpha \partial_\xi^\beta a(t,x,\xi)\right| \\ &\leq C_{j\alpha\beta} g(t,\xi)^m h(t,\xi)^{\eta(x)-m+j} \left(1+\left|\log h(t,\xi)\right|\right)^{\varrho+|\alpha|} \langle\xi\rangle^{-|\beta|} \end{aligned}$$

26

for all $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$. Moreover, we set

$$S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_{+} = \bigcup_{\varrho \in \mathbb{N}} S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_{(\varrho)}.$$

Example. A typical example is given by $h(t,\xi)^{\delta(x)l_*} \in S_{(0)}^{0,\delta(x)l_*;\lambda}$.

$$\begin{aligned} & \textbf{Proposition 4.8. (a)} \ S_{(\varrho)}^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subseteq S_{(\varrho')}^{m',\eta';\lambda} \Longleftrightarrow m \le m', \ \eta \le \eta', \ and \ \varrho \le \varrho' \ if \ \eta = \eta' \\ & (b) \ S^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subsetneq S_{+}^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subsetneq \bigcap_{\epsilon>0} S^{m,\eta+\epsilon;\lambda}. \\ & (c) \ If \ a \in S_{(\varrho)}^{m,\eta;\lambda}, \ then \ \partial_t^j \partial_{\alpha}^x \partial_{\beta}^\beta a \in S_{(\varrho+|\alpha|)}^{m-|\beta|,\eta-|\beta|(l_*+1)+j;\lambda}. \\ & (d) \ If \ a \in S_{(\varrho)}^{m,\eta;\lambda}, \ a' \in S_{(\varrho')}^{m',\eta';\lambda}, \ then \ a \circ a' \in S_{(\varrho+\varrho')}^{m+m',\eta+\eta';\lambda} \ and \\ & a \circ a' = aa' \mod S_{(\varrho+\varrho'+1)}^{m+m'-1,\eta+\eta'-(l_*+1);\lambda}. \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{split} a^*(t,x,\xi) &= a(t,x,\xi)^* \mod S^{m-1,\eta-(l_*+1);\lambda}_{(\varrho+1)}. \end{split}$$
 (f) $S^{0,0;\lambda}_{(0)} \subset L^\infty((0,T);S^0_{1,\delta}) \ for \ any \ 0 < \delta < 1. \end{split}$

From Proposition 4.8 (f) we conclude:

Corollary 4.9. $\operatorname{Op} S^{0,0;\lambda} \subset \operatorname{Op} S^{0,0;\lambda}_{(0)} \subset \mathcal{L}(L^2).$

4.4. Function spaces: An approach via weight functions

For $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, we employ the weight functions g, h from (2.3) to introduce the function spaces $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$:

Definition 4.10. For $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, the space $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ consists of all functions u = u(t,x) satisfying

(4.2)
$$(g^{s-j}h^{(s+\delta)l_*})(t,x,D_x) D_t^j u \in L^2((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n), \quad 0 \le j \le s.$$

For general $s \in \mathbb{R}$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, the space $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ is then defined by means of duality and interpolation.

Proposition 4.11. For $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $\delta \in \mathbb{R}$, Definitions 3.8 and 4.10 coincide.

Proof. Since $gh^{l_*} \sim \langle \xi \rangle$ by choice of the weight functions, (4.2) is equivalent to

(4.3)
$$(\langle \xi \rangle^{s-j} h^{(j+\delta)l_*})(t, x, D_x) D_t^j u \in L^2((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n), \quad 0 \le j \le s.$$

Now, $u \in H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ means

$$\langle \xi \rangle^s \left\| \kappa^{(\delta)}(\xi)^{-1} \hat{u}(t,\xi) \right\|_{H^{s,\delta;\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+)} \in L^2((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n_{\xi})$$

The latter is equivalent to

$$\langle \xi \rangle^{s+\beta_*\delta l_*-\beta_*/2} \,\lambda(1+t)^{-(j+\delta)} \partial_t^j \left(\hat{u} \big(\langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*} t, \xi \big) \right) \in L^2((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n_{\xi}), \quad 0 \le j \le s,$$

i.e., equivalent to

$$\langle \xi \rangle^{s+\beta_*\delta l_*-j\beta_*} \,\lambda(1+\langle \xi \rangle^{\beta_*}t)^{-(j+\delta)} \partial_t^j \hat{u}(t,\xi) \in L^2((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n_\xi), \quad 0 \le j \le s$$

Writing $\lambda(1+\langle\xi\rangle^{\beta_*}t)^{-(j+\delta)} = \langle\xi\rangle^{-\beta_*(j+\delta)l_*}h(t,\xi)^{(j+\delta)l_*}$, we see that this is exactly (4.3).

Remark 4.12. Below we shall make use of Definition 4.10 as follows:

(i) For $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, $u \in H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}$ if and only if $g^{s-j}(t, D_x)D_t^j u \in H^{0,s+\delta(x);\lambda}$ for $0 \le j \le s$.

(ii) For $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, a function u belongs to $H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}$ if and only if $h^{\delta l_*}(t, x, D_x)u \in L^2((0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$.

For $K > 0, \delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, let $\langle \xi \rangle_K := (K+|\xi|^2)^{1/2}, \chi_K^+(t,\xi) := \chi(\Lambda(t)\langle \xi \rangle_K)$, $\chi_K^-(t,\xi) := 1 - \chi_K^+(t,\xi)$, and

(4.4)
$$\Theta(t,x,\xi) = \Theta_{K,\delta}(t,x,\xi) := \chi_K^-(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle_K^{\beta_*\delta(x)l_*} + \chi_K^+(t,\xi) t^{-\delta(x)l_*}$$

Note that $\Theta(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{0,\delta(x)l_*;\lambda}_{(0)}$.

Remark 4.13. Below it is convenient to write $\Theta(t, x, \xi) = h(t, \xi)^{\delta(x)l_*}$, where we have defined

(4.5)
$$h(t,\xi) = \chi_K^-(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle_K^{\beta_*} + \chi_K^+(t,\xi) t^{-1}.$$

Of course, this choice leads to the same symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ and $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_+$ as the choice in (2.3).

Because of their importance, the proofs of the following two results are repeated from [20].

Lemma 4.14. Given $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, there is a $K_0 > 0$ such that the operator

(4.6)
$$\Theta(t, x, D_x) \colon H^{s, \delta'(x); \lambda} \to H^{s, \delta'(x) - \delta(x); \lambda}$$

is invertible for all $s \in \mathbb{R}$, $\delta' \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, and $K \geq K_0$. Moreover, $\Theta^{-1} \in Op S_{(0)}^{0,-\delta(x)l_*;\lambda}$.

Proof. Here, we will prove invertibility of the hypoelliptic operator $\Theta(t, x, D_x)$, for large K > 0, and also the fact that $\Theta(t, x, D_x)^{-1} \in \operatorname{Op} S^{0, -\delta(x)l_*;\lambda}_{(0)}$. The proof is then completed with the help of the next proposition.

The symbol $\Theta_{K,\delta}(t,x,\xi)$ belongs to the symbol class $S^{0,\delta(x)l_*;\lambda}_+$, but with parameter $\sqrt{K} \geq 1$. Similarly for $\Theta_{K,-\delta}(t,x,\xi)$. If $R'_K := \Theta_{K,\delta} \circ \Theta_{K,-\delta} - \Theta_{K,\delta} \Theta_{K,-\delta}$, then, for all $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}_0^n$ and certain constants $C_{\alpha\beta} > 0$,

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial_x^{\alpha} \partial_{\xi}^{\beta} R'_K(t, x, \xi)| &\leq C_{\alpha\beta} \left(\langle \xi \rangle_K^{\beta_*} + \lambda(t) \langle \xi \rangle_K \right)^{-1} (t + \langle \xi \rangle_K^{-\beta_*})^{-l_*} \\ &\times \left(1 + |\log(t + \langle \xi \rangle_K^{-\beta_*})| \right)^{1+|\alpha|} \langle \xi \rangle_K^{-|\beta|}, \quad (t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \ K \geq 1 \end{aligned}$$

(i.e., we have estimates (2.6), but with $\langle \xi \rangle$ replaced by $\langle \xi \rangle_K$). From the latter relation, it is seen that $R'_K(t, x, \xi) \to 0$ in $L^{\infty}((0, T); S^0_{1,0})$ as $K \to \infty$, i.e., $R'_K(t, x, D_x) \to 0$ in $\mathcal{L}(L^2)$ as $K \to \infty$.

Now, let $R_K := \Theta_{K,\delta} \circ \Theta_{K,-\delta} - 1$, i.e., $R_K = R'_K + \Theta_{K,\delta}\Theta_{K,-\delta} - 1$. Since $(\Theta_{K,\delta}\Theta_{K,-\delta})(t,x,D_x) \to 1$ in $\mathcal{L}(L^2)$ as $K \to \infty$, it follows that $R_K(t,x,D_x) \to 0$

in $\mathcal{L}(L^2)$ as $K \to \infty$. Thus, $\Theta_{K,-\delta} \circ (1+R_K)^{-1}$ is a right inverse to $\Theta_{K,\delta}$, for large K > 0. In a similar fashion, a left inverse to $\Theta_{K,\delta}$ is constructed.

Moreover, $\Theta^{-1} = \Theta_{K,-\delta} \mod \operatorname{Op} S_+^{-\infty,-\delta(x)l_*-(l_*+1);\lambda}$, as is seen from the constructions.

Proposition 4.15. We have

(4.7)
$$\operatorname{Op} S_{(0)}^{m,\eta;\lambda} \subset \begin{cases} \mathcal{L}(H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}, H^{s-m,\delta(x)+m+(m-\eta)/l_*;\lambda}) & \text{if } m \ge 0, \\ \mathcal{L}(H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}, H^{s,\delta(x)+(m-\eta)/l_*;\lambda}) & \text{if } m < 0. \end{cases}$$

Proof. We prove (4.7) in case $m \ge 0$; the proof in case m < 0 is similar.

By interpolation and duality, we may assume that $s - m \in \mathbb{N}_0$. Then we have to show that, for $A \in \operatorname{Op} S_{(0)}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ and $0 \le k \le j \le s - m$,

$$h^{(s+\delta)l_*+m-\eta}g^{s-m-j}(D_t^{j-k}A)D_t^k u \in L^2((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$$

provided $u \in H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$. We have

(4.8)
$$h^{(s+\delta)l_*+m-\eta}g^{s-m-j}(D_t^{j-k}A)D_t^k u = h^{m-\eta}g^{-m-j+k}(D_t^{j-k}A)h^{(s+\delta)l_*}g^{s-k}D_t^k u + RD_t^k u,$$

with $h^{m-\eta}g^{-m-j+k}(D_t^{j-k}A) \in \operatorname{Op} S_{(j-k)}^{-j+k,0;\lambda}$ and a certain remainder term $R \in \operatorname{Op} S_+^{s-j-1,(s-1)(l_*+1)+\delta l_*-k;\lambda}$. Now $\operatorname{Op} S_{(j-k)}^{-j+k,0;\lambda} \subset \operatorname{Op} S_{(0)}^{0,0;\lambda}$ and $h^{(s+\delta)l_*}g^{s-k}D_t^k u$ belongs to $L^2((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ by assumption, i.e., the first summand on the right-hand-side of (4.8) belongs to $L^2((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ by virtue of Corollary 4.9. The second summand is rewritten as

$$RD_t^k u = Rg^{-s+k} (\Theta_{K,s+\delta})^{-1} \Theta_{K,s+\delta} g^{s-k} D_t^k u$$

for large K > 1, where $Rg^{-s+k}(\Theta_{K,s+\delta})^{-1} \in \operatorname{Op} S^{-j+k-1,-(l_*+1);\lambda}_+ \subset \operatorname{Op} S^{0,0;\lambda}_+$ and again $\Theta_{K,s+\delta}g^{s-k}D_t^k u \in L^2$, i.e., also the second summand on the right-handside of (4.8) belongs to $L^2((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$.

The next result extends Proposition 3.9 to the case of variable $\delta = \delta(x)$.

Proposition 4.16. Let $s \in \mathbb{R}$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$. Then:

(a) $\{H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n) \mid s\in\mathbb{R}\}\$ forms an interpolation scale of Hilbert spaces with respect to the complex interpolation method.

(b) $H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)) = L^2((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n))$, and $H^{-s,-\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ is the dual to $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ with respect to the L^2 -scalar product.

(c) $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n)|_{(T',T)\times\mathbb{R}^n} = H^s((T',T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ for any 0 < T' < T.

(d) The space $C_c^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n) \subset H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ is dense.

(e) For s > 1/2, the map

(4.9)
$$H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) \to \prod_{j=0}^{[s-1/2]^{-}} H^{s+\beta_{*}\delta(x)l_{*}-\beta_{*}j-\beta_{*}/2}(\mathbb{R}^{n}),$$
$$u \mapsto (D_{t}^{j}u|_{t=0})_{0 \le j \le [s-1/2]^{-}},$$

is surjective.

(f) $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda} \subset H^{s',\delta'(x);\lambda}$ if and only if $s \ge s'$, $s + \beta_*\delta(x)l_* \ge s' + \beta_*\delta'(x)l_*$. Moreover, the embedding $\{u \in H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda} | \operatorname{supp} u \subseteq K\} \subset H^{s',\delta'(x);\lambda}$ for some $K \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is compact if and only if s > s' and $s + \beta_* \delta(x) l_* > s' + \beta_* \delta'(x) l_*$ for all x satisfying $(0, x) \in K$.

Proof. We exemplary verify (a), (d): We write $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda} = \Theta^{-1}H^{s,0;\lambda}$ for $s \in \mathbb{R}$. with Θ being the operator from Lemma 4.14.

(a) Since $\{H^{s,0;\lambda} \mid s \in \mathbb{R}\}$ is an interpolation scale, $\{H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda} \mid s \in \mathbb{R}\}$ is also an interpolation scale with respect to the complex interpolation method.

(d) Let $\gamma_j u := D_t^j u \Big|_{t=0}$. Then $\gamma_j \Theta u \in H^{s-\beta_*j-\beta_*/2}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ for $0 \le j \le j_0$, since (4.9) holds if $\delta = 0$.

Now, $H^{s,\delta(x);\lambda} \to \prod_{j=0}^{j_0} H^{s+\beta_*\delta(x)l_*-\beta_*j-\beta_*/2}(\mathbb{R}^n), \ u \mapsto (\gamma_j u)_{0 \le j \le j_0}$ follows from

$$\gamma_j u = \left(\langle D_x \rangle_K^{\beta_* \delta(x) l_*} \right)^{-1} \gamma_j \Theta u,$$

while the surjectivity of this map is implied by the reverse relation

$$\gamma_j \,\Theta u = \langle D_x \rangle_K^{\beta_* \delta(x)l_*} \,\gamma_j u$$

and the surjectivity of (4.9) in case $\delta = 0$.

4.5. Summary of Section 4

Our analysis is based on the two weight functions $q(t,\xi)$, $h(t,\xi)$ introduced in (2.3). These weight functions have been designed to reflect the kind of degeneracy as $t \to +0$ under consideration. Thereby, the weight function q plays the predominant part, while the weight function h is to control the fine structure. One major achievement has been the reformulation of the results of Section 3 in terms of g, h.

More precisely, the symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ come into being. Here, the basic case occurs when $m = \eta$, e.g., among others the belonging of $A(t, x, D_x)$ in (2.4) to $\operatorname{Op} S^{1,1;\lambda}$ expresses sharp Levi conditions on the lower-order terms. Symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ with $m \neq \eta$ are utilized to formulate hyperbolicity assumptions, e.g., $A(t, x, D_x) - A(t, x, D_x)^* \in \text{Op } S^{0,1;\lambda}$ in case of symmetric-hyperbolic systems.

The symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ are then further refined to $\tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, where the elements $a(t, x, \xi)$ of the latter admit two homogeneous symbol components $\sigma^m(a)$, $\tilde{\sigma}^{m-1,\eta}(a)$. These homogeneous symbol components will be used to determine the loss of regularity on a symbolic level.

We have also introduced the symbol classes $S^{m,\eta;\lambda}_+$. The only place, where these symbol classes will be of use in this article, is the proof of Theorem 2.7 in Section 5.3, below, where they play an auxiliary role. Therefore, they need not be

considered further here. However, these symbol classes are expected to play a role in the parametrix construction.

Finally, the properties of the function spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$ in case $s, \delta \in \mathbb{R}$ carry over to the case $s \in \mathbb{R}, \delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ with the help of the operator Θ considered in Lemma 4.14.

5. The Cauchy problem

In this section, we prove Theorems 2.5, 2.7, 2.8, 2.9, and 2.10. Our main tools are *a priori* estimates, which all are variations of the following simple result, see, e.g., HÖRMANDER [26, Chapter 23]:

Lemma 5.1. Let $A = A(t, x, \xi) \in L^{\infty}([0, T], S^{1}_{1,0})$ be a pseudodifferential symbol with

(5.1)
$$\Re(iA)(t,x,\xi) \le C_0, \quad (t,x,\xi) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}.$$

Then the Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} D_t U(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)U(t,x) + F(t,x), \quad (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ U(0,x) = U_0(x) \end{cases}$$

is well-posed in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$.

Proof. By the sharp Gårding inequality,

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t \left\| U(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 &= 2\Re \left(\partial_t U(t, \cdot), U(t, \cdot) \right) \\ &= 2\Re \left(i(AU)(t, \cdot) + iF(t, \cdot), U(t, \cdot) \right) \\ &\leq C \left\| U(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + \left\| F(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2. \end{aligned}$$

Gronwall's lemma now yields an *a priori* estimate, and the $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ well-posedness follows by standard arguments.

In Section 5.1, we observe that the real number C_0 from (5.1) can be replaced by a scalar symbol $q = q(t,\xi) \in L^{\infty}([0,T], S_{1,0}^1)$ whose primitive $p = p(t,\xi) = \int_0^t q(t',\xi) dt'$ belongs to $L^{\infty}([0,T], S_{1,0}^0)$.

The key example for such a symbol q is

$$q(t,\xi) = C_0(g(t,\xi)^{-1}h(t,\xi)^2 + 1),$$

which appears naturally in estimates of symbols from the class $S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda}$.

The consequences for the case that $A\in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ are obvious, as A has the structure

(5.2)
$$A(t, x, \xi) = \chi^+(t, \xi)t^{-1} \left(A_0(t, x, t^{l_* + 1}\xi) + A_1(x, \xi) \right) + A_2(t, x, \xi),$$
$$A_0 \in C^{\infty}([0, T], S^{(1)}), \quad A_1 \in S^{(0)}, \quad A_2 \in S^{-1, 1; \lambda} + S^{0, 0; \lambda}.$$

From the above reasoning we find that the Cauchy problem for the operator $D_t - A$ is well-posed in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ (without loss of regularity) provided that $\Re(i(A_0+A_1)) \leq 0$, which can be achieved in two steps as follows:

- First, we diagonalize A_0 (which is possible by assumption of symmetrizability). This way, the real eigenvalues $t^{l_*}\mu_j(t, x, \xi)$ appear on the diagonal of A_0 , hence $\Re(iA_0) = 0$.
- Secondly, we "shift the spectrum" of $\Re(iA_1)$ by means of a "shift operator" Θ with symbol $\Theta(t, x, \xi) \sim h(t, \xi)^{\delta(x)l_*}$. If we choose the parameter function $\delta = \delta(x)$ suitably, we can arrange that the symbol of the new A_1 satisfies $\Re(iA_1) \leq 0$. The predicted loss of regularity is proportional to $\delta(x)$. Since we want to describe the loss precisely, we wish to choose δ as small as possible. It turns out that an optimal δ can be chosen if A_1 can be diagonalized, which is certainly possible if the μ_j satisfy (2.17).

The details of this reduction are presented in Section 5.3.

As application, we consider higher order differential equations in Section 5.4, and we prove the local uniqueness (and, consequently, the finite propagation speed) for higher order differential equations in Section 5.5.

The optimality of this choice of δ is proved in Section 5.6, using an *a priori* estimate from below. See Section 5.6.1 for a detailed exposition.

The situation is not so nice if we merely assume that $A \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$ instead of $A \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$. In that case we cannot longer assume that A can be split into two homogeneous components and a remainder as in (5.2). But we still can show that the Cauchy problem to $D_t - A$ is well-posed with a certain loss of derivatives, see Section 5.2.

5.1. Improvement of Gårding's inequality

The proofs of Theorems 2.5 and 2.7 rely on the following estimate for matrix pseudodifferential initial-value problems.

We suppose that the operator $D_t - A(t, x, D_x)$ possesses a forward fundamental solution X(t, t') that maps the Sobolev space $H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ into itself:

$$\begin{cases} (D_t - A(t, x, D_x))X(t, t') = 0, & 0 \le t' \le t \le T, \\ X(t', t') = I, & 0 \le t' \le T. \end{cases}$$

Our assumptions on $A(t, x, \xi)$ are as follows:

(A):
$$A \in L^{\infty}((0,T), S^{1}_{1,0}(\mathbb{R}^{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{n})),$$

- **(B):** $\Re(iA(t,x,\xi)) \leq q(t,\xi)\mathbf{1}_N$ for $(t,x,\xi) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$,
- (C): The real-valued scalar function $q(t,\xi)$ belongs to $L^{\infty}((0,T), S_{1,0}^1(\mathbb{R}^n))$,

while its primitive $p(t,\xi) := \int_0^t q(t',\xi) dt'$ belongs to $L^{\infty}((0,T), S^0_{1,0}(\mathbb{R}^n)).$

Lemma 5.2. Under the assumptions (A), (B), (C), each solution $U = U(t, x) \in C([0, T], L^2(\mathbb{R}^n))$ to the Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} D_t U(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)U(t,x) + F(t,x), \\ U(0,x) = U_0(x), \end{cases}$$

where $U_0 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$, $F \in L^2((0,T), L^2(\mathbb{R}^n))$, such that $D_t U \in L^2((0,T); L^2(\mathbb{R}^n))$ satisfies the a priori estimate

(5.3)
$$\|U(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} + \frac{1}{t} \int_{0}^{t} \|U(t',\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} dt' \leq C \left(\|U_{0}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} + t \int_{0}^{t} \|F(t',\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} dt' \right)$$

for all $0 \le t \le T$ and some C = C(T).

Proof. Representing the solution U = U(t, x) in terms of the fundamental matrix X(t, t'),

$$U(t,x) = X(t,0)U_0(x) + i \int_0^t X(t,t')F(t',x) dt',$$

we see that it suffices to establish the uniform estimate

(5.4)
$$||X(t,t')V||_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C_0 ||V||_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}, \quad 0 \le t' \le t \le T,$$

for all $V \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, since we then obtain the estimate

for all
$$v \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$$
, since we then obtain the estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \|U(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} &\leq C_{0} \|U_{0}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} + C_{0} \int_{0}^{\cdot} \|F(t',\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} dt' \\ &\leq C_{0} \|U_{0}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} + C_{0} \sqrt{t} \left(\int_{0}^{t} \|F(t',\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} dt'\right)^{1/2} \end{aligned}$$

from which the assertion (5.3) follows by squaring and integrating over t.

For $0 \leq t' \leq t \leq T$, we define a map $Y(t, t') \colon H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ by

$$Y(t, t') = \exp(-p(t, D_x)) \exp(p(t', D_x)) X(t, t').$$

Observe that the zeroth-order pseudodifferential operators $\exp(\pm p(t,D_x))$ are invertible. Moreover, Y(t',t')=I and

for some $B \in L^{\infty}((0,T), S^{1}_{1,0}(\mathbb{R}^{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}))$ that satisfies $\Re B(t,x,\xi) \leq C$ a.e. for $(t,x,\xi) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$. Then Gårding's inequality gives

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t \|Y(t,t')V\|^2_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} &= 2\Re \left(\partial_t Y(t,t')V, Y(t,t')V \right) \\ &= 2\left((\Re B)Y(t,t')V, Y(t,t')V \right) \le C' \|Y(t,t')V\|^2_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \,. \end{aligned}$$

Upon applying Gronwall's inequality, we obtain

$$\|Y(t,t')V\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \leq C \|Y(t',t')V\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} = C \|V\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}, \quad 0 \leq t' \leq t \leq T,$$

which gives (5.4), since the factors $\exp(\pm p(t, D_x))$ are continuous isomorphisms on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$.

5.2. Symmetric-hyperbolic systems

Lemma 5.2 enables us to establish estimates on the solutions to (2.4) provided that $A \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$ has Hermitian principal part and the eigenvalues of $\Re(iA(t,x,\xi))$ lie on the negative real axis modulo perturbations from $S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda}$:

Proposition 5.3. Let $A = A(t, x, \xi) \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$ satisfy $\Re(iA) \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$, where

$$\Re(iA(t,x,\xi)) \le C_0(g(t,\xi)^{-1}h(t,\xi)^2 + 1)\mathbf{1}_N, \quad (t,x,\xi) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$$

Then the Cauchy problem (2.4) is (0,0)-well-posed in the sense of Definition 2.3.

Proof. We approximate $A(t, x, \xi)$ by

$$A_{\varepsilon}(t,x,\xi) = \Re A(t,x,\xi) + i \frac{t + \langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*}}{t + \langle \xi \rangle^{-\beta_*} + \varepsilon} \Im A(t,x,\xi),$$

for $0 < \varepsilon \leq 1$. It is then clear that $A_{\varepsilon} \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$, $\Re(iA_{\varepsilon}) \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$ with uniform symbol estimates, where

$$\Re(iA_{\varepsilon}(t,x,\xi)) \le C_0(g(t,\xi)^{-1}h(t,\xi)^2 + 1), \quad (\varepsilon,t,x,\xi) \in (0,1] \times [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$$

The operator $D_t - A_{\varepsilon}$ is hyperbolic with Hermitian principal part $\Re A$ and a lower-order term $i \Im A_{\varepsilon}$ belonging to $L^{\infty}((0,T), S^0_{1,0}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n))$. Consequently, the Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} D_t U_{\varepsilon}(t,x) = A_{\varepsilon}(t,x,D_x) U_{\varepsilon}(t,x) + F(t,x), \\ U_{\varepsilon}(0,x) = U_0(x) \end{cases}$$

has a unique solution $U_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}((0,T), H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n))$ for all $U_0 \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n), F \in L^{\infty}((0,T), H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)).$

We now apply Lemma 5.2 with weight $q(t,\xi) = C_0(g(t,\xi)^{-1}h(t,\xi)^2 + 1)$ to obtain the estimate

$$\|U_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \leq C(T)\left(\|U_{0}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} + \|F\|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}\right).$$

uniformly in $0 < \varepsilon \leq 1$. It remains to show that the U_{ε} converges in $H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$) as $\varepsilon \to +0$ to a solution U = U(t,x) to (2.4). To this end, we consider $\langle D_x \rangle^M U_{\varepsilon}$ for M > 0, which solves the problem

$$\begin{cases} D_t \langle D_x \rangle^M U_{\varepsilon} = A_{\varepsilon} \langle D_x \rangle^M U_{\varepsilon} + \left[\langle D_x \rangle^M, A \right] U_{\varepsilon} + \langle D_x \rangle^M F, \\ \langle D_x \rangle^M U_{\varepsilon}(0, x) = \langle D_x \rangle^M U_0(x), \end{cases}$$

which together with $[\langle D_x \rangle^M, A] \langle D_x \rangle^{-M} \in S^{0, -l_*; \lambda} \subset S^{0,0; \lambda}$ and Lemma 5.2 yields the estimate

(5.5)
$$\|\langle D_x \rangle^M U_{\varepsilon} \|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$$

$$\leq C \left(\|U_0\|_{H^M(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + \|\langle D_x \rangle^M F \|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right)$$

The difference $U_{\varepsilon} - U_{\varepsilon'}$ solves

$$\begin{cases} D_t(U_{\varepsilon} - U_{\varepsilon'}) = A_{\varepsilon}(U_{\varepsilon} - U_{\varepsilon'}) + (A_{\varepsilon} - A_{\varepsilon'})U_{\varepsilon'}, \\ (U_{\varepsilon} - U_{\varepsilon'})(0, x) = 0. \end{cases}$$

Since the set $\{(A_{\varepsilon} - A_{\varepsilon'})/(\varepsilon - \varepsilon'): 0 < \varepsilon' < \varepsilon \leq 1\}$ is bounded in $S^{0,2;\lambda}$, we conclude from Proposition 4.15 that

$$\begin{aligned} \|U_{\varepsilon} - U_{\varepsilon'}\|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &\leq C|\varepsilon - \varepsilon'| \|U_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^{0,2/l_*;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \leq C|\varepsilon - \varepsilon'| \|\langle D_x\rangle U_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \end{aligned}$$

The uniform estimate (5.5) implies the convergence $U_{\varepsilon} \to U$ in $H^{0,0;\lambda}$ as $\varepsilon \to +0$. By interpolation, $\langle D_x \rangle^M U_{\varepsilon}$ converges to $\langle D_x \rangle^M U$. A density argument then completes the proof.

The estimate of the previous proposition can be refined if one has more information about the structure of the symbol $A(t, x, \xi)$:

Proposition 5.4. Let $A \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ satisfy the assumptions of Proposition 5.3, *i.e.*,

$$A(t,x,\xi) = \chi^+(t,\xi) \left(\lambda(t)|\xi|A_0(t,x,\xi) - il_*t^{-1}A_1(x,\xi)\right) + A_2(t,x,\xi),$$

where $A_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T], S^{(0)}), A_1 \in S^{(0)}, A_2 \in S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda}$, and

$$A_0 = A_0^*, \quad \Re A_1(x,\xi) \le 0.$$

Then the Cauchy problem (2.4) is 0-well-posed.

Proof. We need to show that, for any $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$, the Cauchy problem (2.4) is (s, 0)-well-posed. We proceed by induction on s. The (0, 0)-well-posedness follows from Proposition 5.3.

Now suppose that (s, 0)-well-posedness has already been proved and consider (s + 1, 0)-well-posedness.

By definition, $W \in H^{s+1,0;\lambda}$ if and only if $(gh^{l_*})(t, D_x)W$, $h^{l_*}(t, D_x)D_tW \in H^{s,0;\lambda}$. For $\langle \xi \rangle \sim (gh^{l_*})(t,\xi)$, we rephrase this as $\langle D_x \rangle W$, $g(t, D_x)^{-1} \langle D_x \rangle D_tW \in H^{s,0;\lambda}$.

The 2N-vector

$$V(t,x) = \begin{pmatrix} \langle D_x \rangle U(t,x) \\ g(t,D_x)^{-1} \langle D_x \rangle D_t U(t,x) \end{pmatrix}$$

is a solution to the Cauchy problem

(5.6)
$$\begin{cases} D_t V = \begin{pmatrix} A^{(00)} & 0 \\ A^{(10)} & A^{(11)} \end{pmatrix} V + \begin{pmatrix} \langle D_x \rangle F \\ D_t (g^{-1} \langle D_x \rangle F) \end{pmatrix}, \\ V(0, x) = V_0(x) = \begin{pmatrix} \langle D_x \rangle U_0(x) \\ \langle D_x \rangle^{1-\beta_*} (A(0, x, D_x) U_0(x) + F(0, x)) \end{pmatrix} \end{cases}$$

where

$$\begin{split} A^{(00)}(t,x,\xi) &= \langle \xi \rangle \circ A(t,x,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{-1} \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}, \\ A^{(10)}(t,x,\xi) &= \left(D_t(g(t,\xi)^{-1} \langle \xi \rangle \circ A(t,x,\xi)) \right) g(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{-1} \in S^{-1,1;\lambda}, \\ A^{(11)}(t,x,\xi) &= g(t,\xi)^{-1} \langle \xi \rangle \circ A(t,x,\xi) g(t,\xi) \langle \xi \rangle^{-1} \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}. \end{split}$$

By direct computation, we find

$$\sigma^{1} \begin{pmatrix} A^{(00)} & 0 \\ A^{(10)} & A^{(11)} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \sigma^{1}(A) & 0 \\ 0 & \sigma^{1}(A) \end{pmatrix},$$
$$\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1} \begin{pmatrix} A^{(00)} & 0 \\ A^{(10)} & A^{(11)} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A) & 0 \\ 0 & \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A) \end{pmatrix}$$

Moreover, $V_0 \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and $\langle D_x \rangle F$, $D_t(g^{-1} \langle D_x \rangle F) \in H^{s,0;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ assuming $U_0 \in H^{s+1}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and $F \in H^{s+1,0;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$. This brings us in a position to apply the supposed (s,0)-well-posedness (but for the $2N \times 2N$ system (5.6)), completing the proof this way.

5.3. Symmetrizable-hyperbolic systems

Now we are able to prove Theorems 2.5 and 2.7. We bring system (2.4) into a form that allows to apply Propositions 5.3 and 5.4. We proceed as follows:

- First, we symmetrize the principal part of A by constructing a suitable symmetrizer M_0 ,
- Secondly, we diagonalize (if possible) the secondary part $\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)$ with the help of some matrix M_1 ,
- Thirdly, we shift the spectrum of $\Re i \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)$ by utilizing the shift operator Θ from (4.6).

Proof of Theorem 2.5. By assumption, there is a matrix $M \in S^{0,0;\lambda}$ satisfying $|\det M(t,x,\xi)| \ge c > 0$ for $|\xi| \ge C > 0$ and $\chi(|\xi|/2C)\Im(MAM^{-1}) \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$. By virtue of Lemma A.3, we can assume that the operators $M(t,x,D_x), t \in [0,T]$, are invertible on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$.

We set

$$U^{(1)}(t,x) = M(t,x,D_x)U(t,x),$$

and obtain the system

(5.7)
$$\begin{cases} D_t U^{(1)} = \left(MAM^{-1} + (D_t M)M^{-1} \right) U^{(1)} + MF = A^{(1)}U^{(1)} + F^{(1)}, \\ U^{(1)}(0, x) = M(0, x, D_x)U_0(x) = U_0^{(1)}(x). \end{cases}$$

The operator $A^{(1)}$ has Hermitian principal part $\Re A^{(1)} \in S^{1,1;\lambda}$ and lower-order part $i \Im A^{(1)} \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$. However, we cannot hope to symmetrize $i \Im A^{(1)}$ because of lack of information on the structure of A.

But there is surely a constant $\delta_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\Re i A^{(1)}(t, x, \xi) \le \delta_0 h(t, \xi) l_* \mathbf{1}_N, \quad (t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \quad |\xi| \ge C.$$

36

Therefore, setting

$$\begin{split} \Theta(t,\xi) &= h(t,\xi)^{\delta_0 l_*} \in S^{0,\delta_0 l_*;\lambda},\\ U^{(2)}(t,x) &= \Theta(t,D_x) U^{(1)}(t,x), \end{split}$$

we arrive at the system

(5.8)
$$\begin{cases} D_t U^{(2)} = \left(\Theta A^{(1)}\Theta^{-1} + (D_t\Theta)\Theta^{-1}\right) U^{(2)} + \Theta F^{(1)} \\ = A^{(2)}U^{(2)} + F^{(2)}, \\ U^{(2)}(0,x) = \Theta(0,D_x)M(0,x,D_x)U_0(x) = U_0^{(2)}(x). \end{cases}$$

Since Θ is scalar, we have $\Theta A^{(1)} \Theta^{-1} = A^{(1)} \mod S^{0, -l_*; \lambda} \subset S^{0, 0; \lambda}$. Clearly,

$$(D_t \Theta) \Theta^{-1} = \delta_0 l_* \frac{D_t h}{h},$$

$$\Re i(D_t \Theta) \Theta^{-1} = \delta_0 l_* \frac{h_t}{h} \le -\delta_0 h l_* \mod S^{-\infty,1;\lambda}.$$

Therefore, the term $A^{(2)}$ satisfies the conditions of Proposition 5.3. It follows that

$$\left\| U^{(2)} \right\|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C\left(\left\| U^{(2)}_0 \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \left\| F^{(2)} \right\|_{H^{0,0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)} \right)$$

or, equivalently,

$$\|U\|_{H^{0,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C\left(\|U_0\|_{H^{\beta_*\delta_0 l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \|F\|_{H^{0,\delta_0;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}\right)$$

Well-posedness in the spaces $H^{s,\delta;\lambda}$ for $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$ can be shown in a similar way. Exemplary, we demonstrate this in the case s = 1. As in the proof of Proposition 5.4, we introduce

$$V^{(1)}(t,x) = \begin{pmatrix} \langle D_x \rangle U^{(1)}(t,x) \\ g(t,D_x)^{-1} \langle D_x \rangle D_t U^{(1)}(t,x) \end{pmatrix},$$

which is a solution to

$$D_t V^{(1)} = \begin{pmatrix} A^{(1,00)} & 0\\ A^{(1,10)} & A^{(1,11)} \end{pmatrix} V^{(1)} + \begin{pmatrix} \langle D_x \rangle F^{(1)}\\ D_t (g^{-1} \langle D_x \rangle F^{(1)}) \end{pmatrix}$$

where $\Re i \begin{pmatrix} A^{(1,00)} & 0 \\ A^{(1,10)} & A^{(1,11)} \end{pmatrix} \in S^{0,1;\lambda}$ and

$$\Re i \begin{pmatrix} A^{(1,00)} & 0\\ A^{(1,10)} & A^{(1,11)} \end{pmatrix} (t,x,\xi) \le \delta_1 h(t,\xi) l_* \mathbf{1}_{2N},$$

for $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$ and some $\delta_1 \in \mathbb{R}$. We set $\Theta(t, \xi) = h(t, \xi)^{\delta_1 l_*}$ and proceed as above to obtain

$$\|U\|_{H^{1,\delta_{1};\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq C\left(\|U_{0}\|_{H^{1+\beta_{*}\delta_{1}l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} + \|F\|_{H^{1,\delta_{1};\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^{n})}\right),$$

completing the proof in the case s = 1. The parameter functions $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ turn out to be constants.

The following refined $a \ priori$ estimate will be useful in the proof of the local uniqueness.

Corollary 5.5. Let A and M be as in Theorem 2.5, and $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ be a function with

$$\Re i A^{(1)}(t, x, \xi) \le \left(\delta(x)h(t, \xi)l_* + C(g(t, \xi)^{-1}h(t, \xi)^2 + 1)\right) \mathbf{1}_N$$

for all $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, $|\xi| \geq C$, where $A^{(1)} = MAM^{-1} + (D_tM)M^{-1}$. Then the fundamental solution X(t, t') of the system $D_t - A$ satisfies the a priori estimate

$$\left\| h(t, D_x)^{\delta l_*} X(t, t') U_0(\cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C \left\| h(t', D_x)^{\delta l_*} U_0(\cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$

for all $U_0 \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, $0 \le t' \le t \le T$, and some constant C = C(T) > 0.

Proof. Put $U(t, x) = X(t, t')U_0(x)$. Then, by definition, U is the solution to

$$\begin{cases} D_t U(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)U(t,x), & (t,x) \in (t',T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ U(t',x) = U_0(x). \end{cases}$$

Setting $U^{(2)}(t,x) = \Theta(t,x,D_x)M(t,x,D_x)U(t,x)$ with $\Theta(t,x,\xi) = h(t,\xi)^{\delta(x)l_*}$ we get, as in the proof of Theorem 2.5,

$$\begin{cases} D_t U^{(2)}(t,x) = A^{(2)}(t,x,D_x) U^{(2)}(t,x), \quad (t,x) \in (t',T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ U^2(t',x) = \Theta(t',x,D_x) M(t',x,D_x) U_0(x), \end{cases}$$

with $A^{(2)}$ satisfying the conditions of Lemma 5.2. Then it suffices to exploit (5.4) of Lemma 5.2.

Proof of Theorem 2.7. By assumption, there is a matrix $M_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T], S^{(0)})$ such that $M_0A_0M_0^{-1}$ is Hermitian. Choose an arbitrary $M_1 \in S^{(0)}$. According to Proposition 4.5, there is an invertible operator $M(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ such that $M^{-1} \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ and

$$\sigma^0(M) = M_0, \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{-1,0}(M) = -il_*|\xi|^{-1}M_1$$

The inverse operator M^{-1} has principal symbols

$$\sigma^{0}(M^{-1}) = M_{0}^{-1}, \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{-1,0}(M^{-1}) = il_{*}|\xi|^{-1}M_{0}(0,x,\xi)^{-1}M_{1}(x,\xi)M_{0}(0,x,\xi)^{-1}$$

see Proposition 4.4. Similarly as in the proof of Theorem 2.5, we set $U^{(1)} = MU$, leading to the Cauchy problem (5.7). We compute the principal symbols of $A^{(1)} \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$:

$$\sigma^{1}(A^{(1)}) = \sigma^{0}(M)\sigma^{1}(A)\sigma^{0}(M^{-1}) = \lambda(t)|\xi|(M_{0}A_{0}M_{0}^{-1})(t,x,\xi),$$

which is Hermitian, by choice of M_0 . Due to Lemma 4.6, $(D_t M)M^{-1} \in S^{-1,1;\lambda}$, so we can regard this term as remainder. The secondary symbol of $A^{(1)}$ is, according

to Proposition 4.4,

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A^{(1)}) &= \tilde{\sigma}^{0,0}(M)\tilde{\sigma}^{1,1}(A)\tilde{\sigma}^{-1,0}(M^{-1}) + \tilde{\sigma}^{0,0}(M)\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)\tilde{\sigma}^{0,0}(M^{-1}) \\ &+ \tilde{\sigma}^{-1,0}(M)\tilde{\sigma}^{1,1}(A)\tilde{\sigma}^{0,0}(M^{-1}) \\ &= -il_* \left(M_0 A_1 M_0^{-1} + \left[M_1 M_0^{-1}, M_0 A_0 M_0^{-1} \right] \right) (0, x, \xi). \end{split}$$

By assumption, the function $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ satisfies

$$\Re i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A^{(1)})(x,\xi) \le \delta(x)l_*\mathbf{1}_N, \quad (x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0).$$

As in the proof of Theorem 2.5, we set $\Theta(t, x, \xi) = h(t, \xi)^{\delta(x)l_*}$, and choose $U^{(2)}(t, x) = \Theta(t, x, D_x)U^{(1)}(t, x)$, resulting in the Cauchy problem (5.8). We want to apply Proposition 5.4 to this system. Therefore, we compute the principal symbols of $A^{(2)}$. By Proposition 4.8,

$$\begin{split} \Theta \circ A^{(1)} \circ \Theta^{-1} &= A^{(1)} & \mod S^{0, -(l_*+1);\lambda}_{(2)} \subset S^{0,0;\lambda}, \\ (D_t \Theta) \circ \Theta^{-1} &= (D_t \Theta) \Theta^{-1} & \mod S^{-1, -l_*;\lambda}_{(1)} \subset S^{0,0;\lambda}, \\ (D_t \Theta) \Theta^{-1} &= i^{-1} \delta(x) \frac{h_t}{h} l_* & \mod S^{-\infty,1;\lambda}_{(0)}, \end{split}$$

since $(D_t\Theta)\Theta^{-1} \in S^{0,1;\lambda}_{(0)}$ according to the rules of Proposition 4.8.

Hence, we conclude that $\sigma^1(A^{(2)}) = \sigma^1(A^{(2)})^*$ and $\Re i \tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A^{(2)}) \ge 0$. Then Proposition 5.4 provides us with the (s, 0)-well-posedness of (5.8), which, in turn, implies the $(s, \delta(x))$ -well-posedness of (2.4) for any $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$. This completes the proof.

5.4. Higher-order scalar equations

Proof of Theorem 2.8. We transform problem (2.5) to an $m \times m$ system of the first order. Then it is equivalent to the Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} D_t U(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)U(t,x) + F(t,x), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ U(0,x) = U_0(x), \end{cases}$$

where

$$U = \begin{pmatrix} g^{m-1}u\\g^{m-2}D_tu\\\vdots\\gD_t^{m-2}u\\D_t^{m-1}u \end{pmatrix} \in H^{s,\delta(x)+m-1;\lambda}$$

(this holding if and only if $u \in H^{s+m-1,\delta(x);\lambda}$),

$$U_0 = \begin{pmatrix} \langle D_x \rangle^{\beta_*(m-1)} u_0 \\ \langle D_x \rangle^{\beta_*(m-2)} u_1 \\ \vdots \\ \langle D_x \rangle^{\beta_*} u_{m-2} \\ u_{m-1} \end{pmatrix} \in H^{s+\beta_*(\delta(x)+m-1)l_*}, \quad F = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ \vdots \\ 0 \\ f(t,x) \end{pmatrix} \in H^{s,\delta(x)+m-1;\lambda},$$

and

$$A(t,x,\xi) = \begin{pmatrix} (m-1)\frac{D_tg}{g} & g & 0 & \dots & 0 & 0\\ 0 & (m-2)\frac{D_tg}{g} & g & \dots & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & (m-3)\frac{D_tg}{g} & \dots & 0 & 0\\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots & \vdots\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & \frac{D_tg}{g} & g\\ -\frac{a_0}{g^{m-1}} & -\frac{a_1}{g^{m-2}} & -\frac{a_2}{g^{m-3}} & \dots & -\frac{a_{m-2}}{g} & -a_{m-1} \end{pmatrix},$$

where $a_j(t, x, \xi) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m-j} a_{j\alpha}(t, x) t^{(j+(l_*+1)|\alpha|-m)^+} \xi^{\alpha}$. We have $A \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$, $\sigma^1(A)(t, x, \xi) = \lambda(t)|\xi|A_0(t, x, \xi)$, where

$$A_0(t,x,\xi) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & \dots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \dots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 0 & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 0 & 1 \\ -p_0 & -p_1 & -p_2 & \dots & -p_{m-2} & -p_{m-1} \end{pmatrix},$$

 $p_j(t,x,\xi) = \sum_{|\alpha|=m-j} a_{j\alpha}(t,x)(\xi/|\xi|)^{\alpha}$, and $\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)(x,\xi) = -il_*A_1(x,\xi)$, where

$$A_1(x,\xi) = \begin{pmatrix} m-1 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & m-2 & 0 & \dots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & m-3 & \dots & 0 & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 & 0 \\ -q_0 & -q_1 & -q_2 & \dots & -q_{m-2} & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

$$\begin{split} q_j(x,\xi) &= i l_*^{-1} \sum_{|\alpha|=m-j-1} a_{j\alpha}(0,x) (\xi/|\xi|)^{\alpha}. \\ \text{Now, it is easy to provide a symmetrizer } M_0 \text{ for } A_0, \text{ namely} \end{split}$$

$$M_0(t, x, \xi)^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & \dots & 1 \\ \mu_1 & \mu_2 & \dots & \mu_m \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \mu_1^{m-1} & \mu_2^{m-1} & \dots & \mu_m^{m-1} \end{pmatrix}.$$

Note that det $M_0^{-1} = \prod_{h > h'} (\mu_h - \mu_{h'})$ and, for $1 \le h, j \le m$,

(5.9)
$$(M_0(t,x,\xi))_{hj} = \frac{\mu_h^{m-j} + p_{m-1}\mu_h^{m-j-1} + \dots + p_{j+1}\mu_h + p_j}{\frac{\partial p}{\partial \tau}(\mu_h)}.$$

According to our general scheme, to read off the loss of regularity we have to calculate

$$(M_0 A_1 M_0^{-1})_{hh} = \sum_{j,k} (M_0)_{hj} (A_1)_{jk} (M_0^{-1})_{kh}$$

= $\sum_{j=1}^{m-1} (m-j) (M_0)_{hj} (M_0^{-1})_{jh} - \sum_{j=1}^{m-1} q_{j-1} (M_0)_{hm} (M_0^{-1})_{jh}$
= $m - \sum_{j=1}^m j (M_0)_{hj} (M_0^{-1})_{jh} - \sum_{j=1}^{m-1} q_{j-1} (M_0)_{hm} (M_0^{-1})_{jh}.$

By virtue of (5.9),

$$\sum_{j=1}^{m} j(M_0)_{hj}(M_0^{-1})_{jh}$$

$$= \frac{1}{\frac{\partial p}{\partial \tau}(\mu_h)} \sum_{j=1}^{m} j\left(\mu_h^{m-j} + p_{m-1}\mu_h^{m-j-1} + \dots + p_{j+1}\mu_h + p_j\right)\mu_h^{j-1}$$

$$= \frac{\sum_{j=1}^{m} {j+1 \choose 2} p_j \mu_h^{j-1}}{\frac{\partial p}{\partial \tau}(\mu_h)} = \left(\frac{\frac{\partial p}{\partial \tau} + \frac{\tau}{2}}{\frac{\partial^2 p}{\partial \tau}}\right)(0, x, \mu_h, \xi)$$

and

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n-1} q_{j-1} (M_0)_{hm} (M_0^{-1})_{jh} = \frac{\sum_{j=1}^{m-1} q_{j-1} \mu_h^{j-1}}{\frac{\partial p}{\partial \tau} (\mu_h)} = \frac{q(x, \mu_h, \xi)}{\frac{\partial p}{\partial \tau} (0, x, \mu_h, \xi)}.$$

Hence, the assertion follows.

5.5. Local uniqueness

Proof of Theorem 2.9. We follow an approach of KUMANO-GO [41].

Choose a cut-off function $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ with $\operatorname{supp} \varphi \Subset \Omega_0, \varphi \equiv 1$ in a neighbourhood Ω_1 of $0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Set

$$v(t,x) = \varphi(x)u(t,x) \in H^{m-1,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$$

(shrink T if necessary). Then v solves the Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} Pv(t,x) = [P,\varphi] u(t,x) =: f(t,x), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ D_t^j v(0,x) = 0, & 0 \le j \le m-1. \end{cases}$$

We compare v with the solution v_{ε} to

$$\begin{cases} Pv_{\varepsilon}(t,x) = f(t,x), & (t,x) \in (\varepsilon,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ D_t^j v_{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon,x) = 0, & 0 \le j \le m-1, \end{cases}$$

for $0 < \varepsilon < T$. Observe that $v \equiv u$ in $(0, T) \times \Omega_1$ and $f \equiv 0$ in $(0, T) \times \Omega_1$. Since the Cauchy problem for v_{ε} is *strictly hyperbolic* and, therefore, has finite propagation speed, there is a neighbourhood $\Omega_2 \Subset \Omega_1$ of 0 such that $v_{\varepsilon} \equiv 0$ in $(\varepsilon, T) \times \Omega_2$ for all $0 < \varepsilon < T$ (shrink T again if necessary).

It suffices to show that

(5.10)
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to \pm 0} \|v(t, \cdot) - v_{\varepsilon}(t, \cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} = 0,$$

for 0 < t < T a.e., because this implies $\lim_{\varepsilon \to +0} \|v(t, \cdot) - v_{\varepsilon}(t, \cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{2})} = 0$. Writing P in the form (1.2) with $a_{j} \in S^{j,j;\lambda}$, we find

$$[P,\varphi] = \sum_{j=1}^{m} [a_j,\varphi] D_t^{m-j},$$

where $[a_j, \varphi] \in S^{j-1, j-l_*-1;\lambda}$, since $\varphi \in S^{0,0;\lambda}$. According to Proposition 4.15, $[a_j, \varphi] \in \mathcal{L}(H^{j-1,\delta+m-j-1;\lambda}, H^{0,\delta+m-1;\lambda}).$

From Proposition 3.10, we get

$$D_t^{m-j} \in \mathcal{L}(H^{m-1,\delta-1;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n), H^{j-1,\delta+m-j-1;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)).$$

Thus,

$$[P,\varphi] \in \mathcal{L}(H^{m-1,\delta-1;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n), H^{0,\delta+m-1;\lambda}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)).$$

We now introduce the vectors

$$V = \begin{pmatrix} g^{m-1}v \\ g^{m-2}D_tv \\ \vdots \\ gD_t^{m-2}v \\ D_t^{m-1}v \end{pmatrix}, \qquad V_{\varepsilon} = \begin{pmatrix} g^{m-1}v_{\varepsilon} \\ g^{m-2}D_tv_{\varepsilon} \\ \vdots \\ gD_t^{m-2}v_{\varepsilon} \\ D_t^{m-1}v_{\varepsilon} \end{pmatrix}.$$

These vectors solve the Cauchy problems

$$\begin{cases} D_t V(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)V(t,x) + F(t,x), & (t,x) \in (0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ V(0,x) = 0, \\ \\ D_t V_{\varepsilon}(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)V_{\varepsilon}(t,x) + F(t,x), & (t,x) \in (\varepsilon,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ V_{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon,x) = 0. \end{cases}$$

See the proof of Theorem 2.8 for the definition of A and F.

According to Corollary 5.5 and the proof of Theorem 2.8, the fundamental solution X(t, t') to the first-order system $D_t - A(t, x, D_x)$ satisfies the estimate

$$\left\|h(t, D_x)^{(\delta+m-1)l_*} X(t, t') U_0(\cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C \left\|h(t', D_x)^{(\delta+m-1)l_*} U_0(\cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}.$$

Obviously,

$$V(t,x) = i \int_0^t X(t,t') F(t',x) dt', \quad 0 < t < T,$$

$$V_{\varepsilon}(t,x) = i \int_{\varepsilon}^t X(t,t') F(t',x) dt', \quad \varepsilon < t < T,$$

and, therefore,

$$V(t,x) - V_{\varepsilon}(t,x) = i \int_0^{\varepsilon} X(t,t') F(t',x) dt'$$

We have the following estimates:

$$\begin{split} \left\| h(t, D_x)^{(\delta+m-1)l_*} (V(t, \cdot) - V_{\varepsilon}(t, \cdot)) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \\ &\leq C \int_0^{\varepsilon} \left\| h(t', D_x)^{(\delta+m-1)l_*} F(t', \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} dt', \end{split}$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| h(t, D_x)^{(\delta+m-1)l_*} (V(t, \cdot) - V_{\varepsilon}(t, \cdot)) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &\leq C\varepsilon \int_0^{\varepsilon} \left\| h(t', D_x)^{(\delta+m-1)l_*} F(t', \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 dt', \\ &\leq C\varepsilon \left\| F \right\|_{H^{0,\delta+m-1;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &\leq C\varepsilon \left\| u \right\|_{H^{m-1,\delta-1;\lambda}(\Omega)}^2. \end{aligned}$$

This implies (5.10) finishing the proof.

5.6. Sharpness of energy estimates

We finally come to the proof of Theorem 2.10. For technical reasons, it is quite long; however, the main ideas are borrowed from the proof of a standard result on the instability of ODE systems. For the reader's convenience, we recall that result from stability theory first, and present the proof of Theorem 2.10 then. Compare also [73].

5.6.1. DIGRESSION TO STABILITY THEORY Let $A \in M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C})$ be a constant matrix, $G: \mathbb{C}^N \to \mathbb{C}^N$ be a smooth mapping with $||G(W)|| \leq C ||W||^2$ in a neighbourhood of $0 \in \mathbb{C}^N$, and consider the ODE system

(5.11)
$$\begin{cases} D_t W(t) = AW(t) + G(W(t)), & 0 \le t < \infty, \\ W(0) = W_0, \end{cases}$$

where $W \in C^1([0,\infty); \mathbb{C})$ is an unknown N-vector.

Definition 5.6. We say that the zero solution to (5.11) is *stable* if for every $\delta > 0$ there is a $\gamma > 0$ such that $||W_0|| < \gamma$ implies global existence of the solution W to (5.11), and $||W(t)|| < \delta$ for all $0 \le t < \infty$.

The zero solution is called *asymptotically stable* if it is stable and there is a $\gamma_* > 0$ such that $||W_0|| < \gamma_*$ implies $\lim_{t\to\infty} ||W(t)|| = 0$.

Denote the eigenvalues of A by ν_1, \ldots, ν_N . It is well-known that the imaginary parts $\Im \nu_j$ determine the stability behaviour:

Proposition 5.7. (a) If the values $\Re(i\nu_j)$, j = 1, ..., N, are all negative, then the zero solution to (5.11) is asymptotically stable.

(b) If one value $\Re(i\nu_j)$ is positive, then the zero solution to (5.11) is not stable.

Sketch of proof of (b). For simplicity, assume that A is symmetrizable, and no eigenvalue ν_j has vanishing imaginary part.

Then there is a symmetrizer M with $MAM^{-1} = \text{diag}(\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_N)$. Replacing W with MW, we can suppose that A is already diagonalized. Be reordering we may additionally assume that

$$\varepsilon \leq \Re(i\nu_k), \quad k = 1, \dots, d,$$

$$\Re(i\nu_k) \leq -\varepsilon, \quad k = d+1, \dots, N,$$

for some $\varepsilon > 0$ and some $1 \le d \le N$. We divide A into blocks,

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} A^{(00)} & 0\\ 0 & A^{(11)} \end{pmatrix},$$

where $A^{(00)}$, $A^{(11)}$ are $d \times d$, $(N - d) \times (N - d)$ matrices, respectively, with

$$\begin{aligned} \Re(iA^{(00)}) &\geq \varepsilon \mathbf{1}_d, \\ \Re(iA^{(11)}) &\leq -\varepsilon \mathbf{1}_{N-d} \end{aligned}$$

We choose a special initial vector W_0 ,

$$W_0 = \gamma_0 (\underbrace{1, \dots, 1}_{d \text{ times}}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N-d \text{ times}})^T, \quad \gamma_0 > 0 \text{ small},$$

and define W = W(t) as the (at least local) solution to (5.11).

Our goal is to show that ||W(t)|| grows up to a certain value, independent of $||W_0||$. To this end, we define the Lyapunov functional

$$S(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{d} |W_k(t)|^2 - \sum_{k=d+1}^{N} |W_k(t)|^2 = \left\| W^{(0)}(t) \right\|^2 - \left\| W^{(1)}(t) \right\|^2.$$

This functional is always bounded by the energy $||W(t)||^2$,

$$|S(t)| \le ||W(t)||^2;$$

and in our case S(t) > 0 for small t, since S(0) > 0.

We deduce that

$$\begin{split} \partial_t S(t) &= 2\Re \left(\partial_t W^{(0)}(t), W^{(0)}(t) \right) - 2\Re \left(\partial_t W^{(1)}(t), W^{(1)}(t) \right) \\ &= 2\Re \left(iA^{(00)} W^{(0)}(t), W^{(0)}(t) \right) + 2\Re \left(-iA^{(11)} W^{(1)}(t), W^{(1)}(t) \right) \\ &+ 2\Re \left(\tilde{G}(W(t)), W(t) \right) \\ &\geq 2\varepsilon \|W(t)\|^2 - C_0 \|W(t)\|^3 \\ &\geq (2\varepsilon - C_0 \|W(t)\|) S(t), \end{split}$$

assuming $2\varepsilon - C_0 ||W(t)|| > 0$ and S(t) > 0, which is true for small γ_0 and small t. It follows that S(t) keeps growing until ||W(t)|| reaches the value $\frac{2\varepsilon}{C_0}$. Therefore, the zero solution is not stable.

Now, we compare two evolution equations:

Case 1: $D_tW = AW + G(W)$ as in (5.11) **Case 2:** $D_tU = AU$ as in Theorem 2.10

and list their similarities:

• In both cases, the operators on the right-hand side have a diagonalizable principal part A_{pr} : $A_{pr} = A$ in Case 1 and

$$A_{\rm pr} = \operatorname{Op} \chi(\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle/C) \left(\sigma^1(A) + t^{-1}\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)\right) \text{ for some large } C > 0,$$

in Case 2,

- Both operators on the right-hand side contain a perturbation term A_{pert} , which does not respect the eigenspaces of the diagonalized A_{pr} , but turns out to be negligible: $A_{\text{pert}}(W) = G(W)$ in Case 1 and $A_{\text{pert}} \in S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda}$ in Case 2,
- At least after some transformations, the spectrum of $\Re(iA_{\rm pr})$ contains a positive part. In the second case, these transformations are the following: - diagonalize $A_{\rm pr}$,
 - possibly shift δ , see Lemma 5.8,
 - cut-off a subset of a conic neighbourhood of (x_0, ξ_0) ,
 - shift the spectrum using an operator Θ , see (5.24),
 - restrict the time interval from [0, T] to some subset $[t_i, T]$,
- In order to handle a (possibly empty) negative part of the spectrum of $\Re(iA_{\rm pr})$, we introduce a Lyapunov functional as difference of L^2 norms of components of the solution vector,
- The proofs of instability and ill-posedness, respectively, are based on an *a priori* estimate from below for the Lyapunov functional for suitably chosen initial values.

But there are also some differences:

• In Case 2, we have to bring several additional terms under control, which arise from cut-off operators and commutators,

Michael Dreher and Ingo Witt

• We consider a whole family $U_j = U_j(t, x)$ of approximate solutions to $D_t U = AU$. They are supported in a neighbourhood of the line $[0, T] \times \{x_0\}$, and their Fourier transforms $\hat{U}_j(t, \xi)$ are concentrated near $[0, T] \times \{2^j\xi_0\}, |\xi_0| = 1$. We will compare the values of the Lyapunov functional to U_j evaluated at $t = t_t$ and $t = T_j$, obtaining (for large j) a contradiction to the *a priori* estimate that follows from the assumed $(0, \delta(x))$ -well-posedness of the Cauchy problem for the operator $D_t - A$. Here, t_j is defined by $\Lambda(t_j)\langle\xi_j\rangle = N_1$ for large N_1 , and $T_j = \sqrt{t_j}$.

5.6.2. PROOF OF THEOREM 2.10 Before proving Theorem 2.10, we state a technical result whose proof is postponed to the appendices:

Lemma 5.8. Let $A \in \text{Op } S^{1,1;\lambda}$, $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$. Assume the Cauchy problem for the operator $D_t - A$ be $(0, \delta(x))$ -well-posed. Then, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, the Cauchy problem for this operator is also $(0, \delta(x) + \varepsilon)$ -well-posed.

As announced in Section 5.6.1, we diagonalize A modulo a remainder A_{pert} with symbol from $S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda}$:

Lemma 5.9. Under the assumptions of Theorem 2.10, there is an invertible operator $M \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ with $M^{-1} \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ such that the non-diagonal part of MAM^{-1} belongs to $\operatorname{Op}(S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda})$. Moreover, there are functions $\nu_j \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ for $1 \leq j \leq N$ which coincide with the eigenvalues of $\sigma^1(A)(t,x,\xi) + t^{-1}\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)(x,\xi)$ for large values of $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle$.

Proof. Fix M_0 , A_0 as in the proof of Theorem 2.7, where the matrix $M_0A_0M_0^{-1}$ is real diagonal. According to the computations there, it suffices to find an $M_1 \in S^{(0)}$ with the property that the matrix

$$M_0A_1M_0^{-1} + [M_1M_0^{-1}, M_0A_0M_0^{-1}]$$

is diagonal. But the existence of such an M_1 follows from Lemma A.1. Then $\sigma^1(MAM^{-1})$ and $\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(MAM^{-1})$ are diagonal, and the first claim is proved.

Concerning the second claim, we have to investigate the eigenvalues of

$$\lambda(t)|\xi|A_{\varepsilon}(t,x,\xi) = \lambda(t)|\xi| \left(A_0(t,x,\xi) - i\varepsilon A_1(x,\xi)\right)$$

for small values of $\varepsilon = l_*(t\lambda(t)|\xi|)^{-1}$, where $A_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T], S^{(0)})$ and $A_1 \in S^{(0)}$. The eigenvalues of $A_0(t, x, \xi)$ are $\mu_j(t, x, \xi)|\xi|^{-1}$, hence distinct in the sense of (2.17). Lemma A.2 gives us the desired symbol estimates of the eigenvalues $\mu_{j,\varepsilon}$ of $\lambda(t)|\xi|A_{\varepsilon}(t, x, \xi)$ for large $\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle$. Then

$$\nu_j(t, x, \xi) = \chi(\Lambda(t)\langle\xi\rangle/C)\mu_{j,\varepsilon}(t, x, \xi)$$

are as desired.

Proof of Theorem 2.10. Part (a) follows from Theorem 2.7 and Lemma 5.9.

To prove part (b), we may suppose that the complete symbol $A(t, x, \xi)$ is diagonalized modulo $S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda}$.

Without loss of regularity, we may suppose that $|\xi_0| = 1$. Denote by U_{γ} for $\gamma > 0$ a truncated conic neighbourhood of $(x_0, \xi_0) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$,

$$U_{\gamma} := \left\{ (x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0) \colon |x - x_0| < \gamma, \ \left| \frac{\xi}{|\xi|} - \frac{\xi_0}{|\xi_0|} \right| < \gamma, \ |\xi| \ge 1 \right\}.$$

By renumbering, if necessary, we can achieve that

$$\Re(i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(\nu_1))(x_0,\xi_0) \ge \Re(i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(\nu_2))(x_0,\xi_0) \ge \ldots \ge \Re(i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(\nu_N))(x_0,\xi_0).$$

Lemma 5.8 allows us to assume that

(5.12)
$$\begin{aligned} &(\delta(x) + \varepsilon)l_* \leq \Re(i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(\nu_k))(x,\xi) \leq (\delta(x) + 2\varepsilon)l_*, \qquad k = 1, \dots, d, \\ &\Re(i\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(\nu_k))(x,\xi) \leq (\delta(x) - \varepsilon)l_*, \qquad k = d+1, \dots, N, \end{aligned}$$

for $(x,\xi) \in U_{\gamma}$, certain small positive ε and γ , and some $1 \le d \le N$.

Choose a cut-off function $v_0 \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ supported in $\{|x - x_0| < \gamma/4\}$, and put

$$v_{0,j}(x) = v_0(x) \exp\left(ix \cdot 2^j \xi_0\right).$$

Then the Fourier transform $\hat{v}_{0,j}$ is concentrated near $2^j \xi_0$. Lemma A.6 gives us the crucial estimate

(5.13)
$$C^{-1} \|v_{0,j}\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le \left\|\varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)v_{0,j}\right\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C \|v_{0,j}\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$

for j large, $k = 1, 2, s \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ and cut-off operators $\varphi_j^{(1)}, \varphi_j^{(2)}$ defined as follows. Fix $\varphi_j^{(2)} \in S^0$ with

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{supp} \varphi_j^{(2)} &\subset U_\gamma \cap \{ (x,\xi) \colon 2^{j-1} < |\xi| < 2^{j+1} \}, \\ \varphi_j^{(2)}(x,\xi) &= 1 \text{ on } U_{\gamma/2} \cap \left\{ (x,\xi) \colon \frac{5}{4} \cdot 2^{j-1} < |\xi| < \frac{3}{4} \cdot 2^{j+1} \right\}. \end{aligned}$$

Define $\varphi_j^{(1)}$ similarly, with $\varphi_j^{(2)} \equiv 1$ on $\operatorname{supp} \varphi_j^{(1)}$. These symbols form a bounded subset of $S^{0,0;\lambda}$.

With d from (5.12), we introduce a vector

(5.14)
$$V_{0,j}(x) = v_{0,j}(x) (\underbrace{1, \dots, 1}_{d \text{ times}}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N-d \text{ times}})^T.$$

We need an auxiliary vector function V_j , which is defined as the solution to

$$\begin{cases} D_t V_j(t,x) = A(t,x,D_x)\varphi_j^{(2)}(x,D_x)V_j(t,x), \\ V_j(t_j,x) = V_{0,j}(x), \end{cases}$$

where t_j is given by the relation $\Lambda(t_j)2^j = N_1$, and N_1 will be chosen later. To estimate V_j in terms of $V_{0,j}$, we note that (5.12) implies

$$\Re iA\varphi_j^{(2)}(t,x,\xi) \le ((\delta(x) + 2\varepsilon)h(t,\xi)l_* + Cg(t,\xi)^{-1}h(t,\xi)^2 + C)\mathbf{1}_N$$

for $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \times (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus 0)$. Then the proof of Theorem 2.5 gives us (5.15)

$$\left\|h(t, D_x)^{(\delta(x)+2\varepsilon)l_*} V_j(t, \cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C \left\|V_j(0, \cdot)\right\|_{H^{\beta_*(\delta(x)+2\varepsilon)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}, \quad 0 \le t \le T.$$

To relate $V_j(0, \cdot)$ with $V_{0,j}$, we note that the symbol $A \circ \varphi_j^{(2)}$ belongs to the Hörmander class $S_{1,0}^0$, for $0 \le t \le t_j$, with symbol seminorms $\mathcal{O}(2^{\beta_* j})$. By choice of t_j , it holds $2^{\beta_* j} t_j \le C$. Then it can be concluded that

(5.16)
$$C^{-1} \|V_{0,j}\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le \|V_j(t,\cdot)\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C \|V_{0,j}\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)}$$

for $0 \leq t \leq t_j$, and all $s \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$.

We will need a refinement of these estimates. Denote by $\{\psi_j\}_{j\geq 0}$ the standard Littlewood-Paley decomposition (see the proof of Lemma 5.8 in the Appendix for a precise definition), and set

$$\zeta_j(\xi) = \psi_{j-1}(\xi) + \psi_j(\xi) + \psi_{j+1}(\xi),$$

which is identical 1 on the support of $\varphi_j^{(2)}$. Then

$$D_t(\zeta_j V_j) = A\varphi_j^{(2)}(\zeta_j V_j) + \left[\zeta_j, A\varphi_j^{(2)}\right] V_j,$$

where the commutator on the right belongs to $\operatorname{Op} S^{-\infty}.$ By the same reasoning as before,

(5.17)
$$\left\| h(t, D_x)^{(\delta(x) + 2\varepsilon)l_*} \zeta_j(D_x) V_j(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \\ \leq C \left\| \zeta_j V_{0,j} \right\|_{H^{\beta_*}(\delta(x) + 2\varepsilon)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n) + C_k 2^{-jk} \left\| V_{0,j} \right\|_{H^{-k}(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$

for any $k \in \mathbb{R}$, refining (5.15).

Now we are ready to define U_j ,

$$U_j(t,x) = \varphi_j^{(1)}(x, D_x) V_j(t,x),$$

which is a solution to

$$D_t U_j = A U_j + A(\varphi_j^{(2)} - 1)\varphi_j^{(1)} V_j + \left[\varphi_j^{(1)}, A\varphi_j^{(2)}\right] V_j = A U_j + F_j$$

Now we bring the assumption of $(0, \delta(x))$ -well-posedness into play. According to Definition 2.3, the *a priori* estimate

(5.18)
$$\left\| h(T_j, D_x)^{\delta(x)l_*} U_j(T_j, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ \leq C \left(\left\| U_j(0, \cdot) \right\|_{H^{\beta_*\delta(x)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + T_j \left\| F_j \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,T_j) \times \mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right)$$

holds for $0 \le T_j \le T$. By the estimates (5.13) and (5.16),

(5.19)
$$\|U_{j}(0,\cdot)\|_{H^{\beta_{*}\delta(x)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq C \|V_{j}(0,\cdot)\|_{H^{\beta_{*}\delta(x)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}$$

 $\leq C \|V_{0,j}\|_{H^{\beta_{*}\delta(x)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq C \|U_{j}(t_{j},\cdot)\|_{H^{\beta_{*}\delta(x)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}.$

Choosing the number k sufficiently large, we can conclude that

(5.20)
$$\|V_{0,j}\|_{H^{-k}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \leq C \|V_{0,j}\|_{H^{\beta_*\delta(x)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}$$

 $\leq C \|U_j(t_j,\cdot)\|_{H^{\beta_*\delta(x)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \leq C \|W_j(t_j,\cdot)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)},$

where we have introduced $W_j = \Theta U_j$ and $\Theta(t, x, \xi) = h(t, \xi)^{\delta(x)l_*}$. Then we can rewrite (5.18) as

(5.21)
$$\|W_j(T_j, \cdot)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \le C_0 \left(\|W_j(t_j, \cdot)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + T_j \|\Theta F_j\|_{L^2((0,T_j)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right).$$

To derive an estimate from below, we define the Lyapunov functional

$$S_{j}(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{d} \|W_{j,k}(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} - \sum_{k=d+1}^{N} \|W_{j,k}(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2},$$

where $W_{j,k}$ is the kth component of the vector W_j . Observe that

(5.22)
$$|S_j(t)| \le ||W_j(t, \cdot)||^2_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}, \quad 0 \le t \le T$$

(5.23)
$$S_j(t_j) = \|W_j(t_j, \cdot)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2,$$

by choice of $V_{0,j}$, see (5.14). The vector W_j solves

(5.24)
$$D_t W_j = \left(\Theta A \Theta^{-1} + (D_t \Theta) \Theta^{-1} \right) W_j + \Theta F_j = A_\Theta W_j + \Theta F_j,$$
$$A_\Theta = \begin{pmatrix} A_\Theta^{(00)} & A_\Theta^{(01)} \\ A_\Theta^{(10)} & A_\Theta^{(11)} \end{pmatrix},$$

where $A_{\Theta}^{(00)}$, $A_{\Theta}^{(11)} \in \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ are $d \times d$, $(N-d) \times (N-d)$ matrices, respectively, and $A_{\Theta}^{(01)}$, $A_{\Theta}^{(10)} \in S^{-1,1;\lambda} + S^{0,0;\lambda}$. By (5.12),

$$\Re i A_{\Theta}^{(00)}(t, x, \xi) \ge \left(\varepsilon h(t, \xi) l_* - C(g(t, \xi)^{-1} h(t, \xi)^2 + 1)\right) \mathbf{1}_d, \Re i A_{\Theta}^{(11)}(t, x, \xi) \le \left(-\varepsilon h(t, \xi) l_* + C(g(t, \xi)^{-1} h(t, \xi)^2 + 1)\right) \mathbf{1}_{N-d},$$

for $(t, x, \xi) \in [0, T] \times U_{\gamma}$. Remember that $\varphi_j^{(1)} \equiv 0$ outside $[0, T] \times U_{\gamma}$. Then it follows that

$$\partial_t S_j \ge 2\Re \left((\varepsilon h l_* - Cg^{-1}h^2 - C) W_j, W_j \right) - C \left\| \Theta F_j \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 - C2^{-2jk} \left\| V_{0,j} \right\|_{H^{-k}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2.$$

If $t \ge t_j$ and the constant N_1 in the definition of t_j is sufficiently large, then

$$\varepsilon h(t,\xi)l_* - Cg(t,\xi)^{-1}h(t,\xi)^2 - C \ge \frac{\varepsilon}{2}h(t,\xi)l_* = \frac{\varepsilon l_*}{2t}$$

shrinking T if necessary. As a consequence,

$$\partial_t S_j(t) \ge \frac{\varepsilon l_*}{t} S_j(t) - C_1 \left(\left\| (\Theta F_j)(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + 2^{-2jk} S_j(t_j) \right),$$

for $t_j \leq t \leq T$, exploiting (5.20), (5.22), and (5.23). By Gronwall's Lemma,

$$S_j(T_j) \ge \left(\frac{T_j}{t_j}\right)^{\varepsilon l_*} \left(S_j(t_j) - C_1 \int_{t_j}^{T_j} \left(\frac{t}{t_j}\right)^{-\varepsilon l_*} \left(\|(\Theta F_j)(t,\cdot)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + 2^{-2jk} S_j(t_j)\right) dt\right).$$

Combining this with (5.21) and (5.22), we find, for large j, k, and small ε ,

(5.25)
$$C_{0}\left(S_{j}(t_{j})+T_{j} \|\Theta F_{j}\|_{L^{2}((0,T_{j})\times\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}\right) \geq \left(\frac{T_{j}}{t_{j}}\right)^{\varepsilon l_{*}} \left(\frac{1}{2}S_{j}(t_{j})-C_{1}\int_{t_{j}}^{T_{j}}\left(\frac{t}{t_{j}}\right)^{-\varepsilon l_{*}} \|(\Theta F_{j})(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} dt\right)$$

This will be a contradiction for large values of $\frac{T_j}{t_j}$ provided that we get control on the term ΘF_j . Recall that

$$F_{j} = A(\varphi^{(2)} - 1)\varphi_{j}^{(1)}V_{j} + \left[\varphi_{j}^{(1)}, A\varphi_{j}^{(2)}\right]V_{j}$$
$$= A(\varphi^{(2)} - 1)\varphi_{j}^{(1)}\zeta_{j}V_{j} + \left[\varphi_{j}^{(1)}, A\varphi_{j}^{(2)}\right]\zeta_{j}V_{j},$$

since $\zeta_j = \zeta_j(\xi) \equiv 1$ on $\operatorname{supp} \varphi_j^{(1)} \in \operatorname{supp} \varphi_j^{(2)}$. Clearly, $\{(\varphi_j^{(2)} - 1)\varphi_j^{(1)} \mid j \in \mathbb{N}_0\} \subset S^{-\infty}$ and $\{[\varphi_j^{(1)}, A\varphi_j^{(2)}] \mid j \in \mathbb{N}_0\} \subset S^{0, -l_*; \lambda}$ are bounded subsets. Therefore, we get

$$\|(\Theta F_{j})(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \leq C \|h(t,D_{x})^{-l_{*}}(\Theta\zeta_{j}V_{j})(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}$$

$$\leq C \|h(t,D_{x})^{-(1+2\varepsilon)l_{*}}h(t,D_{x})^{(\delta(x)+2\varepsilon)l_{*}}\zeta_{j}(D_{x})V_{j}(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}.$$

For $0 \le t \le t_j$, we have $h(t,\xi)^{-(1+2\varepsilon)l_*}\zeta_j(\xi) \sim 2^{-\beta_*j(1+2\varepsilon)l_*}$, hence

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\Theta F_{j})(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \\ &\leq C2^{-\beta_{*}j(1+2\varepsilon)l_{*}} \|\zeta_{j}V_{0,j}\|_{H^{\beta_{*}(\delta(x)+2\varepsilon)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} + C_{k}2^{-jk} \|V_{0,j}\|_{H^{-k}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \\ &\leq C2^{-\beta_{*}jl_{*}} \|\zeta_{j}V_{0,j}\|_{H^{\beta_{*}\delta(x)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} + C_{k}2^{-jk} \|W_{j}(t_{j},\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \\ &\leq C2^{-\beta_{*}jl_{*}} \|W_{j}(t_{j},\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}, \end{aligned}$$

due to (5.17), (5.19), and (5.20). And in the case of $t_j \leq t \leq T$, we know that $h(t,\xi)^{-(1+2\varepsilon)l_*}\zeta_j(\xi) \sim t^{(1+2\varepsilon)l_*}$, from which follows that

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\Theta F_{j})(t,\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} &\leq Ct^{(1+2\varepsilon)l_{*}} \|\zeta_{j}V_{0,j}\|_{H^{\beta_{*}(\delta(x)+2\varepsilon)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} + C_{k}2^{-jk} \|V_{0,j}\|_{H^{-k}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \\ &\leq Ct^{l_{*}} \left(2^{\beta_{*}j}t\right)^{2\varepsilon l_{*}} \|W_{j}(t_{j},\cdot)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}. \end{aligned}$$

Inserting these estimates into (5.25), we obtain

$$C_{0}S_{j}(t_{j})\left(1+CT_{j}t_{j}2^{-2\beta_{*}jl_{*}}+CT_{j}^{2+2l_{*}}\left(2^{\beta_{*}j}T_{j}\right)^{4\varepsilon l_{*}}\right)$$
$$\geq \left(\frac{T_{j}}{t_{j}}\right)^{\varepsilon l_{*}}S_{j}(t_{j})\left(\frac{1}{2}-CT_{j}^{2+2l_{*}}\left(2^{\beta_{*}j}T_{j}\right)^{4\varepsilon l_{*}}\right).$$

We recall that $t_j = C2^{-\beta_* j}$. Choosing $T_j = \sqrt{t_j}$, we find that

$$\lim_{j \to \infty} \left(T_j t_j 2^{-2\beta_* j l_*} + T_j^{2+2l_*} \left(2^{\beta_* j} T_j \right)^{4\varepsilon l_*} \right) = 0,$$

for small $\varepsilon > 0$, which gives a contradiction as $j \to \infty$.

Appendix A. Supplements

Proof of Lemma 5.8. We have to show that

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| h(t, D_x)^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*} U(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &\leq C \left(\left\| U_0 \right\|_{H^{\beta_*}(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*}^2(\mathbb{R}^n) + t^2 \left\| F \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x)+\varepsilon;\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right) \end{aligned}$$

for any solutions U = U(t, x) to $D_t U = A(t, x, D_x)U + F(t, x)$, $U(0, x) = U_0(x)$, where the constant C does not dependent on $t, 0 \le t \le T$. By density arguments, we can assume that $U_0 \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, $F \in H^{\infty}([0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$. Then $U \in H^{\infty}((0,T) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$.

We use the well-known Littlewood-Paley decomposition:

$$\begin{split} \psi_{j} &\in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{n};\mathbb{R}), \quad j = 0, 1, 2, \dots, \\ 0 &\leq \psi_{j}(\xi) \leq 1, \quad \xi \in \mathbb{R}^{n}, \quad j = 0, 1, 2, \dots, \\ \text{supp} \,\psi_{0} &\subset \{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^{n} \, | \, |\xi| < 2\}, \\ \text{supp} \,\psi_{j} &\subset \{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^{n} \, | \, 2^{j-1} < |\xi| < 2^{j+1}\}, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, \\ \psi_{j}(\xi) &= \psi_{1}(2^{1-j}\xi), \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, \\ \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \psi_{j}(\xi) &= 1, \quad \xi \in \mathbb{R}^{n}. \end{split}$$

The set $\{\psi_j \mid j = 0, 1, ...\} \subset S^{0,0;\lambda}$ is bounded. Denote $U^{(j)} = \psi_j(D_x)U$, $U_0^{(j)} = \psi_j(D_x)U_0$, and $F^{(j)} = \psi_j(D_x)F$. Then

$$\begin{cases} D_t U^{(j)} = A U^{(j)} + [\psi_j, A] \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \psi_l U + F^{(j)}, \quad (t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ U^{(j)}(0, x) = U_0^{(j)}(x). \end{cases}$$

From Proposition 4.2, we have that the set $\{[\psi_j, A] \mid j = 0, 1, ...\} \subset S^{0, -l_*; \lambda}$ is bounded. Moreover, the operator $[\psi_j, A] \sum_{|l-j| \ge 2} \psi_l$ is regularizing, where, for any $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, the set

$$\left\{2^{jk} \left[\psi_j, A\right] \sum_{|l-j| \ge 2} \psi_l \mid j = 0, 1, \dots\right\} \subset S^{0,0;\lambda}$$

is bounded.

By virtue of the $(0, \delta(x))$ -well-posedness,

$$\begin{split} \left\| h(t, D_x)^{\delta(x)l_*} U^{(j)}(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &\leq C \left(\left\| U_0^{(j)} \right\|_{H^{\beta_*\delta(x)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + t^2 \sum_{|l-j| \leq 1} \left\| U^{(l)} \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t) \times \mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &\quad + 2^{-2jk} t^2 \left\| U \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t) \times \mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + t^2 \left\| F^{(j)} \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t) \times \mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right). \end{split}$$

If $\Lambda(t)2^j \leq 1$, then $h(t,\xi)^{\varepsilon l_*} \sim 2^{\beta_* j \varepsilon l_*}$ on $\operatorname{supp} h^{\delta l_*} \psi_j$, hence

(A.1)
$$\left\| h(t, D_x)^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*} U^{(j)}(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$$

$$\leq C \left(\left\| U_0^{(j)} \right\|_{H^{\beta_*(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + t^2 \sum_{|l-j|\leq 1} \left\| U^{(l)} \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x)+\varepsilon;\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$$

$$+ 2^{-2jk+2\beta_*j\varepsilon l_*} t^2 \left\| U \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + t^2 \left\| F^{(j)} \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x)+\varepsilon;\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right)$$

If $\Lambda(t)2^j \geq 1$, then $h(t,\xi)^{\varepsilon l_*} \sim t^{-\varepsilon l_*}$ on $\operatorname{supp} h^{\delta l_*}\psi_j$. Moreover, $t^{-\varepsilon l_*} \leq Ch(t',\xi)^{\varepsilon l_*}$ for $0 \leq t' \leq t, \xi \in \operatorname{supp} \psi_j$. Thus, we have (A.1) also in this case.

For the further treatment of all the terms of (A.1) (except the third on the right), we have to commute $h^{(\delta+\varepsilon)l_*}$ and ψ_j :

$$h^{(\delta+\varepsilon)l_*} \circ \psi_j = \left(\psi_j + \left[h^{(\delta+\varepsilon)l_*}, \psi_j\right] \circ (h^{(\delta+\varepsilon)l_*})^{-1}\right) \circ h^{(\delta+\varepsilon)l_*}$$

and $[h^{(\delta+\varepsilon)l_*}, \psi_j] \circ (h^{(\delta+\varepsilon)l_*})^{-1} \in S_{(1)}^{-1, -(l_*+1);\lambda}$ with $S_{(0)}^{0, -\varepsilon l_*;\lambda}$ symbol seminorms $\mathcal{O}(2^{-j/2})$, for small ε , whence $\left\|h(t, D_x)^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*}U^{(j)}(t, \cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$ $\leq \left\|\psi_j h(t, D_x)^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*}U(t, \cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + C2^{-j} \left\|h(t, D_x)^{\delta(x)l_*}U(t, \cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$, $\left\|U_0^{(j)}\right\|_{H^{\beta_*(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$ $\leq \left\|\psi_j h(0, D_x)^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*}U_0\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + C2^{-j} \left\|U_0\right\|_{H^{\beta_*\delta(x)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$, $\left\|U^{(l)}\right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x)+\varepsilon;\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$ $\leq \int_0^t \left\|\psi_l h(t', D_x)^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_*}U(t', \cdot)\right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 dt' + C2^{-j} \left\|U\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}^2$.

The term $\|F^{(j)}\|^2_{H^{0,\delta(x)+\varepsilon;\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}$ from (A.1) can be treated in a similar way as $\|U^{(l)}\|^2_{H^{0,\delta(x)+\varepsilon;\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^n)}$. Inserting these inequalities into (A.1), we find

$$\begin{split} \left\| \psi_{j}h(t,D_{x})^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_{*}}U(t,\cdot) \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \\ &\leq C \left(\left\| \psi_{j}h(0,D_{x})^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_{*}}U_{0} \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \\ &\quad + t^{2}\sum_{|l-j|\leq 1}\int_{0}^{t} \left\| \psi_{l}h(t',D_{x})^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_{*}}U(t',\cdot) \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} dt' \\ &\quad + t^{2}\int_{0}^{t} \left\| \psi_{j}h(t',D_{x})^{(\delta(x)+\varepsilon)l_{*}}F(t',\cdot) \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} dt' \\ &\quad + 2^{-j}t^{2} \left\| U \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} + 2^{-j} \left\| h(t,D_{x})^{\delta(x)l_{*}}U(t,\cdot) \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \\ &\quad + 2^{-j} \left\| U_{0} \right\|_{H^{\beta_{*}\delta(x)l_{*}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} + 2^{-j}t^{2} \left\| F \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t)\times\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \right). \end{split}$$

Summing over j and exploiting the embeddings from Proposition 4.16, we obtain the estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| h(t, D_x)^{(\delta(x) + \varepsilon)l_*} U(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &\leq C \left(\left\| U_0 \right\|_{H^{\beta_*(\delta(x) + \varepsilon)l_*}(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + t^2 \left\| F \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x) + \varepsilon;\lambda}((0,t) \times \mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \\ &+ t^2 \int_0^t \left\| h(t', D_x)^{(\delta(x) + \varepsilon)l_*} U(t', \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 dt' \\ &+ t^2 \left\| U \right\|_{H^{0,\delta(x);\lambda}((0,t) \times \mathbb{R}^n)}^2 + \left\| h(t, D_x)^{\delta(x)l_*} U(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2 \right). \end{aligned}$$

Finally, we apply Gronwall's lemma and the assumed $(0, \delta(x))$ -well-posedness, and deduce the *a priori* estimate for the $(0, \delta(x) + \varepsilon)$ -well-posedness.

From TAYLOR [70, Chap. IX, Lemma 1.1], we quote the following result:

Lemma A.1. For $E \in M_{M \times M}(\mathbb{C})$, $F \in M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C})$, the map

$$M_{N \times M}(\mathbb{C}) \to M_{N \times M}(\mathbb{C}), \quad T \mapsto TF - ET$$

is bijective if and only if E and F have disjoint spectra.

We also need:

Lemma A.2. Let $A \in M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C})$ have distinct eigenvalues μ_j ,

$$|\mu_j - \mu_k| \ge c_0 > 0, \quad j \ne k.$$

Then, for each $B \in M_{N \times N}(\mathbb{C})$, there is a constant $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ with the property that the eigenvalues $\mu_{j\varepsilon}$ of $A + \varepsilon B$ for $|\varepsilon| \leq \varepsilon_0$ are distinct,

$$|\mu_{j\varepsilon} - \mu_{k\varepsilon}| \ge \frac{c_0}{2}, \quad j \ne k, \quad |\varepsilon| \le \varepsilon_0,$$

and depend analytically on ε and the entries of A and B. The bound ε_0 depends analytically on c_0 and the norms ||A||, ||B||, and $||M^{-1}||$, where M with ||M|| = 1is a diagonalizer of A. Here, || || denotes the row-sum matrix norm.

Proof. By definition of M, we have $MAM^{-1} = \text{diag}(\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_N)$, and the eigenvalues μ_j as well as the entries of M depend analytically on the entries of A. Therefore, we can assume that $A = \text{diag}(\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_N)$ is diagonal. By Gerschgorin's theorem, each of the N balls

$$\Omega_{j\varepsilon} = \left\{ z \in \mathbb{C} \mid |z - (\mu_j + \varepsilon B_{jj})| \le |\varepsilon| \sum_{k \ne j} |B_{jk}| \right\}$$

contains exactly one eigenvalue $\mu_{j\varepsilon}$ of $A + \varepsilon B$ provided that these balls do not intersect. This happens when $|\varepsilon| \leq \varepsilon_0$ and $2\varepsilon_0 ||B|| \leq c_0/2$. The eigenvalues $\mu_{j\varepsilon}$ of $A + \varepsilon B$ are solutions to the polynomial equation

$$0 = \phi_{\varepsilon}(\mu) = \det \left(A + \varepsilon B - \mu \mathbf{1}_N \right),$$

and are given by the integral

$$u_{j\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_{\partial\Omega_{j\varepsilon}} \frac{\mu \phi_{\varepsilon}'(\mu)}{\phi_{\varepsilon}(\mu)} \, d\mu,$$

which completes the proof.

We likewise need the following results:

Lemma A.3. For each $N \times N$ matrix symbol $q \in S_{1,0}^0(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ that satisfies $|\det q(x,\xi)| \ge c$ for all $(x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, $|\xi| \ge C$, and some constants C, c > 0, there is an invertible operator $Q \in \operatorname{Op} S_{1,0}^0(\mathbb{R}^n)$ such that

$$Q - q(x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S_{1,0}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^n).$$

Proof. We construct two invertible operators $Q_1 = q_1(x, D_x), Q_2 = q_2(x, D_x) \in Op S^0_{1,0}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ such that

$$q_1(x,\xi) \equiv \chi(|\xi|/(2C))q(x,\xi)q(x^0,\xi)^{-1} \mod S_{1,0}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n),$$

$$q_2(x,\xi) \equiv q(x^0,\xi) \mod S_{1,0}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n).$$

Here, the point $x^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is chosen arbitrarily. Then the composition Q_1Q_2 possesses the desired properties.

Construction of Q_1 . We employ the parameter calculus of GRUBB [22].

Rename $(1 - \chi(|\xi|/(2C)))\mathbf{1}_N + \chi(|\xi|/(2C))q(x,\xi)q(x^0,\xi)^{-1}$ to $q(x,\xi)$. Then $|\det q(x,\xi)| \ge c'$ for $|\xi| \ge 2C$ and some c' > 0 and $q(x^0,\xi) = \mathbf{1}_N$ for all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$. By a standard application of the mapping degree and homotopy theory, we obtain an $N \times N$ matrix function $h \in S_{1,0}^0(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ such that $h(x,\xi) = q(x,\xi)$ for $|\xi| \ge 2C$ and $|\det h(x,\xi)| \ge c'/2$ for all $(x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, by changing $q(x,\xi)$ for $|\xi| \le 2C$ if necessary. We then further get an $N \times N$ matrix function $p_0(x,\xi,\mu) \in S_{1,0}^0(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}_+)$, where $\mu \ge 0$ enters as additional covariable, such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\det p_0(x,\xi,\mu)| &\geq c'/2, \qquad (x,\xi,\mu) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n} \times \overline{\mathbb{R}}_+, \quad |\xi,\mu| \geq 2C, \\ p_0(x,\xi,0) &= q(x,\xi), \qquad (x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \end{aligned}$$

For that it suffices to set

$$\tilde{p}_0(x,\xi,\mu) = h(x,\xi/|\xi,\mu|), \quad |\xi,\mu| \ge 2C, \, \mu \ge |\xi|$$

and then to connect $p_0(x,\xi,0) = q(x,\xi)$ to $p_0(x,\xi/\sqrt{2},|\xi|/\sqrt{2}) = h(x,\xi/(\sqrt{2}|\xi|))$ for $|\xi| \ge 2C$ along the curve $[0,1] \ni \sigma \mapsto (x,(1-\kappa\sigma)\xi,\sqrt{2\kappa\sigma-\kappa^2\sigma^2}|\xi|) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n} \times \mathbb{R}_+$, where $\kappa = 1 - 1/\sqrt{2}$, appropriately:

$$\tilde{p}_0(x,\xi,\mu) = h\left(x, (1-\sigma)\frac{\xi}{1-\kappa\sigma} + \sigma\frac{\xi}{|\xi,\mu|}\right), \quad |\xi,\mu| \ge 2C, \, \mu < |\xi|, \, \mu <$$

where $\sigma = \kappa^{-1} (1 - |\xi|/|\xi, \mu|)$, i.e., $\xi/(1 - \kappa \sigma) = |\xi, \mu| \xi/|\xi|$. The symbol \tilde{p}_0 thus obtained (appropriately continued into $|\xi, \mu| < 2C$) is continuous, but only piecewise C^{∞} ; smoothing \tilde{p}_0 along $|\xi, \mu| \ge 2C$, $\mu = |\xi|$, whilst keeping the symbol estimates and invertibility, yields the symbol p_0 .

We now set

$$p(x,\xi,\mu) = \chi(|\xi,\mu|) \left(p_1(x,\xi,\mu) + \chi(|\xi|) (p_0(x,\xi,\mu) - p_1(x,\xi,\mu)) \right),$$

where $p_1(x,\xi,\mu) = \sum_{|\alpha| < k} \xi^{\alpha} \partial_{\xi}^{\alpha} p_0(x,\xi,\mu) / \alpha!$ for some integer k > 0, see GRUBB [22, Remark 2.1.13]. According to GRUBB [22, Theorem 3.2.11], there is a $\mu_0 \ge 0$ such that, for all $\mu \ge \mu_0$, the operator $p(x, D_x, \mu) : L^2(\mathbb{R}^n) \to L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ is invertible.

Eventually, it suffices to set $Q_1 = p(x, D_x, \mu)$, where $\mu \ge \mu_0$.

Construction of Q_2 . Rename $q(x^0, \xi)$ to $q(\xi)$. The task to construct a symbol $q_2 \in S_{1,0}^0$ such that $q_2(x, D_x)$ is invertible and $q(D_x) - q_2(x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{-\infty}$ can be fulfilled within the framework of SG-calculus, where one has symbols which fulfil

Michael Dreher and Ingo Witt

independently symbol estimates in both the x- and the ξ -variables. Recall that $S^{m;\eta} = S^{m;\eta}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ is the class of all $a \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2n})$ such that

$$|\partial_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\xi}^{\beta}a(x,\xi)| \le C_{\alpha\beta}\langle x\rangle^{\eta-|\alpha|}\langle \xi\rangle^{m-|\beta|}, \quad (x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}$$

Recall also that $a(x, D_x) \colon \langle x \rangle^r H^s(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \langle x \rangle^{r+\eta} H^{s-m}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ for $a \in S^{m;\eta}$ is a Fredholm operator if and only if, for some R > 0,

(A.2)
$$\det a(x,\xi) \neq 0 \quad (x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \quad |x| + |\xi| \ge R,$$

and

(A.3)
$$\langle x \rangle^m \langle \xi \rangle^\eta \| a^{-1}(x,\xi) \| \le c, \quad (x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \quad |x| + |\xi| \ge R.$$

Now we choose a symbol $q_2 \in S^{0;0}$ that is elliptic in the sense of (A.2), (A.3) such that

(A.4)
$$q_2(x,\xi) \equiv q(\xi) \mod S^{-1;0}$$

The choice of $q_2(x,\xi)$ relies on the split exactness of the short sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow S^{m-1;\eta-1} \longrightarrow S^{m;\eta} \xrightarrow{(\sigma^m,\sigma_e^\eta)} \Sigma S^{m;\eta} \longrightarrow 0$$

where $\sigma^m(a) = a + S^{m-1;\eta}$ is the principal symbol of $a \in S^{m;\eta}$, $\sigma_e^{\eta}(a) = a + S^{m;\eta-1}$ is its principal exit symbol, and both symbols are subject to the condition $\sigma^m(a) + S^{m;\eta-1} = \sigma_e^{\eta}(a) + S^{m-1;\eta}$. Accordingly, $\Sigma S^{m;\eta} = \{(a, a_e) \in S^{m;\eta}/S^{m-1;\eta} \times S^{m;\eta}/S^{m;\eta-1} \mid a \equiv a_e \mod S^{m-1;\eta} + S^{m;\eta-1}\}$. (A.4) says that $\sigma^0(q_2) = \sigma^0(q)$, while the choice of $\sigma_e^0(q_2)$ is restricted by the requirement $\sigma_e^0(h) \equiv \sigma^0(q) \mod S^{-1;0} + S^{0;-1}$ and is free otherwise (except that $\sigma_e^0(q_2)$ needs to be elliptic).

Then $q_2(x, D_x) \colon L^2(\mathbb{R}^n) \to L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ is a Fredholm operator. It follows from standard SG-calculus that, upon an appropriate choice of $\sigma_e^0(q_2)$, one can achieve each integer as index of this operator. We choose $q_2(x,\xi)$ in such a way that $q_2(x, D_x) \colon L^2(\mathbb{R}^n) \to L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ has index 0. Then, by adding a contribution from $\operatorname{Op} S^{-\infty;-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n) = \operatorname{Op} \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^{2n})$ if necessary, we finally arrive at an operator $Q_2 = q_2(x, D_x)$ that is invertible as operator on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$.

For more on SG-calculus we refer to CORDES [15], PARENTI [57], SCHROHE [62], and SCHULZE [64]. \Box

Proposition A.4. For each $N \times N$ matrix symbol $q \in S^{0,0;\lambda}$ that satisfies

 $|\det q(t,x,\xi)| \ge c, \quad (t,x,\xi) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \, |\xi| \ge C,$

for some C, c > 0, there exists an invertible operator $Q \in \operatorname{Op} S^{0,0;\lambda}$ such that

$$Q - q(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{-1, -(l_*+1);\lambda}$$

Proof. A parameter version of Lemma A.3 yields the existence of an invertible operator $Q \in C^{\infty}([0, T]; \operatorname{Op} S^{0}_{1,0}) \subset \operatorname{Op} S^{0,0;\lambda}$ such that

$$Q - q(t, x, D_x) \in C^{\infty}([0, T]; \operatorname{Op} S^{-1}_{1,0}) \subset \operatorname{Op} S^{-1, -(l_*+1);\lambda}.$$

There is the following improvement of Proposition A.4:

Proposition A.5. Given $N \times N$ matrix symbols $q_0 \in C^{\infty}([0,T]; S^{(0)})$ and $q_1 \in S^{(-1)}$ such that $|\det q_0(t,x,\xi)| \ge c$ for all $(t,x,\xi) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ and some c > 0, there is an invertible operator $Q \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$ that satisfies

$$\sigma^0(Q) = q_0, \quad \tilde{\sigma}^{-1,0}(Q) = q_1.$$

Proof. See DREHER-WITT [20, Proposition 3.6 (b)].

Finally, we show that, for special functions, certain cut-off operators can be estimated from below:

Lemma A.6. Define $v_{0,j} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ and $\varphi_j^{(1)}$, $\varphi_j^{(2)}$ for j = 1, 2, ... as in the proof of Theorem 2.10. Then, for each $s \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$, there are constants C and j_0 such that

$$C^{-1} \|v_{0,j}\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le \left\|\varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)v_{0,j}\right\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C \|v_{0,j}\|_{H^{s(x)}(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$

for k = 1, 2 and $j \ge j_0$.

Proof. The Fourier transform $\hat{v}_{0,j}$ is given by

$$\hat{v}_{0,j}(\xi) = \hat{v}_0(\xi - 2^j \xi_0), \quad |\xi_0| = 1,$$

and decays rapidly,

$$|\hat{v}_{0,j}(2^j\xi_0+\eta)| \le C_N \langle \eta \rangle^{-N}, \quad N \in \mathbb{N}.$$

For $s \in \mathbb{R}$, we split the norm $||v_{0,j}||_{H^s(\mathbb{R})}$:

$$\begin{aligned} \|v_{0,j}\|_{H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} &= I_{1,s} + I_{2,s} \\ &= \int_{|\xi - 2^{j}\xi_{0}| \le 2^{j-1}} \langle \xi \rangle^{2s} |\hat{v}_{0,j}(\xi)|^{2} d\xi + \int_{|\xi - 2^{j}\xi_{0}| \ge 2^{j-1}} \langle \xi \rangle^{2s} |\hat{v}_{0,j}(\xi)|^{2} d\xi. \end{aligned}$$

Since \hat{v}_0 decays rapidly, we have

$$I_{1,s} \sim 2^{2js} \int_{|\eta| < 2^{j-1}} |\hat{v}_0(\eta)|^2 \, d\eta \sim 2^{2js} \|v_0\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2.$$

To show that $I_{1,s}$ is the main part of $||v_{0,j}||_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^n)}$, we estimate

$$\begin{split} I_{2,s} &= \int_{|\eta| \ge 2^{j-1}} \langle 2^{j} \xi_{0} + \eta \rangle^{2s} |\hat{v}_{0,j}(2^{j} \xi_{0} + \eta)|^{2} d\eta \\ &\leq C_{N}^{2} \int_{|\eta| \ge 2^{j-1}} \langle 2^{j} \xi_{0} + \eta \rangle^{2s} \langle \eta \rangle^{-2N} d\eta \\ &\leq C_{M} 2^{-2jM}, \end{split}$$

for all M and j. Hence we conclude that

$$C^{-1}2^{js} \le \|v_{0,j}\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C2^{js}, \quad j \in \mathbb{N}, \quad s \in \mathbb{R}$$

Next, let s = s(x) be a non-constant function from $C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$. Then we have, with

$$s_{-} = \inf_{x \in \mathbb{R}} s(x) < s_{+} = \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} s(x),$$

the estimate

$$C^{-1} \|f\|_{H^{s_{-}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq \left\| \langle D_{x} \rangle_{K}^{s(x)} f(x) \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq C \|f\|_{H^{s_{+}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}, \quad f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^{n}).$$

The proof is complete if we can show that

$$\left\| \langle D_x \rangle_K^{s(x)} (1 - \varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)) v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le \frac{1}{2} \left\| \langle D_x \rangle_K^{s(x)} v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}, \quad j \ge j_0.$$

Choose a cut-off function $w_0 \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ with $w_0(x) \equiv 1$ on $\operatorname{supp} v_{0,j}$ and $\operatorname{supp} w_0 \subset \{|x - x_0| \leq \gamma/3\}$. Then $w_0(x)v_{0,j}(x) = v_{0,j}(x)$. Since $(1 - w_0)(1 - \varphi_{(k)}^j)$ acts as regularizing operator on functions with support contained in $\operatorname{supp} v_{0,j}$, it follows that

$$\begin{split} \left\| \langle D_x \rangle_K^{s(x)} (1 - \varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)) v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} &\leq C \left\| (1 - \varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)) v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s_+}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \\ &\leq C \left\| w_0(x) (1 - \varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)) v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s_+}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \\ &\quad + C \left\| (1 - w_0(x)) (1 - \varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)) v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s_+}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \\ &\leq C \left\| w_0(x) (1 - \varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)) v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s_+}(\mathbb{R}^n)} + C_M 2^{-jM} \left\| v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s_+ - M}(\mathbb{R}^n)}. \end{split}$$

We may choose $M = s_+ - s_-$, leading to

$$2^{-jM} \|v_{0,j}(x)\|_{H^{s_+-M}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C2^{-j(s_+-s_-)} \left\| \langle D_x \rangle_K^{s(x)} v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}$$

If $w_0(x)(1-\varphi_j^{(k)}(x,\xi)) \neq 0$, then $|\xi - 2^j \xi_0| \geq \varepsilon 2^j$ for some positive ε . Hence

$$w_0(x)(1-\varphi_j^{(k)}(x,\xi)) = w_0(x)(1-\varphi_j^{(k)}(x,\xi)) \circ \chi((\xi-2^j\xi_0)/(\varepsilon 2^j)),$$

and $\{w_0(1-\varphi_i^{(k)})\}_j$ is a bounded subset of $S_{1,0}^0$. Therefore

$$\begin{split} \left\| w_{0}(x)(1-\varphi_{j}^{(k)}(x,D_{x}))v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s}+(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \\ &\leq C \left\| \chi((D_{x}-2^{j}\xi_{0})/(\varepsilon 2^{j}))v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s}+(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \\ &= C \int_{\mathbb{R}_{\xi}^{n}} \langle \xi \rangle^{2s_{+}} \chi((\xi-2^{j}\xi_{0})/(\varepsilon 2^{j}))^{2} |\hat{v}_{0,j}(\xi)|^{2} d\xi \\ &\leq C \int_{|\eta| \geq \varepsilon' 2^{j}} \langle 2^{j}\xi_{0}+\eta \rangle^{2s_{+}} |\hat{v}_{0,j}(2^{j}\xi_{0}+\eta)|^{2} d\eta \\ &\leq C_{M} 2^{-2jM} \\ &\leq C'_{M} 2^{-2j(M+s_{-})} \left\| v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{H^{s_{-}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \\ &\leq C'_{M} 2^{-2j(M+s_{-})} \left\| \langle D_{x} \rangle_{K}^{s(x)} v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}, \end{split}$$

for all M and j. We select $M = s_{+} - 2s_{-}$, and deduce that

$$\left\| \langle D_x \rangle_K^{s(x)} (1 - \varphi_j^{(k)}(x, D_x)) v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le C 2^{-j(s_+ - s_-)} \left\| \langle D_x \rangle_K^{s(x)} v_{0,j}(x) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$
 completing the proof.

 \mathbf{c}

Appendix B. Open problems

We list some open problems:

- 1. For $A(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{1,1;\lambda}$ satisfying (2.11), is it true that the $(0, \delta(x))$ well-posedness of the Cauchy problem for the operator $D_t - A(t, x, D_x)$ already implies its $\delta(x)$ -well-posedness? By virtue of Theorem 2.7, this is true if $A(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ and the symmetrizer $M(t, x, D_x)$ is found in the class $\operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{0,0;\lambda}$.
- 2. Prove (or disprove) that for $A(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{1,1;\lambda}$ assuming symmetrizable hyperbolicity in the sense of (2.13) — the loss of regularity only dependents on $\sigma^1(A)$, $\tilde{\sigma}^{0,1}(A)$. In particular, this is true if the conditions of Theorem 2.10 are met.
- 3. More generally, assuming an answer in the affirmative to Problem 1 prove (or disprove) that the operators $A(t, x, D_x)$ and $A(t, x, D_x) + A_2(t, x, D_x)$, where $A(t, x, D_x) \in \operatorname{Op} S^{1,1;\lambda}$ is symmetrizable-hyperbolic in the sense of (2.11) and $A_2(t, x, D_x)$ belongs to the reminder class Op $S^{0,0;\lambda}$ +Op $S^{-1,1;\lambda}$, always admit the same loss of regularity.
- 4. In case the right-hand side of (2.15) fails to be C^{∞} as a function of x (it is always globally Lipschitz), our result is sharp in the class of functions $\delta \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, but it is surely not sharp in general. Improve this result.
- 5. Address degeneracies at time t = 0 other than the one characterized by $\lambda(t) = t^{l_*}, l_* \in \mathbb{N}_+$. For admissible $\lambda(t)$, see YAGDJIAN [73].

Michael Dreher and Ingo Witt

- 6. In the previous item, allow also mixed types of degeneracies, in which one has, e.g., a degeneracy like $e^{-1/t}$ in direction of x_1 , a degeneracy like t^3 in direction of x_2 , and a degeneracy like t^2 in all other directions. Some results can be found in KAJITANI–WAKABAYASHI–YAGDJIAN [39], TAHARA [68].
- 7. Establish an upper bound for the microlocal loss of regularity. The result is conjectured to be the same as in (2.15), but with the two supremums skipped.
- 8. Show that the microlocal estimates from the previous item are generically sharp. In the remaining cases, we expect exceptional propagation of singularities, with the complete branching of singularities does not occur.
- 9. Discuss the invariance of the operator classes $\operatorname{Op} S^{m,\eta;\lambda}$, $\operatorname{Op} \tilde{S}^{m,\eta;\lambda}$ for $m, \eta \in \mathbb{R}$ under coordinate changes of the form (3.11). See the authors' article [18] for the case $\tilde{t} = t$, $\tilde{x} = \kappa(x)$.
- 10. Solve semilinear problems related to the operator P from (1.3), (1.4),

$$\begin{cases} Pu = F(t, x, Qu), & (t, x) \in (0, T) \times \mathbb{R}^n \\ D_t^j u(0, x) = u_j(x), & 0 \le j \le m - 1, \end{cases}$$

where Q is a differential operator like P, but of order m-1. Among others, this requires to discuss the superposition operator F(u) for $u \in H^{s,\delta;\lambda}$ (or $u \in H^{s,\delta;\lambda} \cap L^{\infty}$). For the case F is analytic, see DREHER–REISSIG [17], DREHER–WITT [19]. It can be shown that

$$H^{s,\delta;\lambda}((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)\subset L^\infty((0,T)\times\mathbb{R}^n)$$

if and only if s > (n+1)/2, $s + \beta_* \delta(x) l_* \ge (n+1)/2$.

References

- G. Aleksandrian. Parametrix and propagation of the wave front of a solution to a Cauchy problem for a model hyperbolic equation (in Russian). *Izv. Akad. Nauk Armyan. SSR Ser. Mat.*, 19:219–232, 1984.
- S. Alinhac. Branching of singularities for a class of hyperbolic operators. Indiana Univ. Math. J., 27:1027–1037, 1978.
- [3] K. Amano and G. Nakamura. Branching of singularities for degenerate hyperbolic operators and Stokes phenomena, IV. Proc. Japan Acad. Ser. A Math. Sci., 59:47–50, 1983.
- [4] K. Amano and G. Nakamura. Branching of singularities for degenerate hyperbolic operators. Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci., 20:225–275, 1984.
- [5] G. Bourdaud, M. Reissig, and W. Sickel. Hyperbolic equations, function spaces with exponential weights and Nemytskij operators. Preprint 302, Institut de Mathematiques de Jussieu, 2001.
- [6] L. Boutet de Monvel. Hypoelliptic operators with double characteristics and related pseudo-differential operators. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 27:585–639, 1974.
- [7] L. Boutet de Monvel and F. Trèves. On a class of pseudodifferential operators with double characteristics. *Invent. Math.*, 24:1–34, 1974.

- [8] A. Bove, J. E. Lewis, and C. Parenti. *Propagation of Singularities for Fuchsian Operators*, volume 984 of *Lecture Notes in Math.* Springer, Berlin, 1983.
- [9] M. D. Bronstein. The Cauchy problem for hyperbolic operators with characteristics of variable multiplicity. Trans. Mosc. Math. Soc., 1:87–103, 1982.
- [10] F. Colombini and H. Ishida. Well-posedness of the Cauchy problem in Gevrey classes for some weakly hyperbolic equations of higher order. Preprint 2.399.1324, Università di Pisa, 2001.
- [11] F. Colombini, H. Ishida, and N. Orrú. On the Cauchy problem for finitely degenerate hyperbolic equations of second order. Ark. Mat., 38(2):223–230, 2000.
- [12] F. Colombini, E. Jannelli, and S. Spagnolo. Well-posedness in the Gevrey classes of the Cauchy problem for a non-strictly hyperbolic equation with coefficients depending on time. Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (4), 10:291–312, 1983.
- [13] F. Colombini and N. Orrú. Well posedness in C[∞] for some weakly hyperbolic equations. J. Math. Kyoto Univ., 39(3):399–420, 1999.
- [14] F. Colombini and S. Spagnolo. An example of a weakly hyperbolic Cauchy problem not well posed in C[∞]. Acta Math., 148:243–253, 1982.
- [15] H. O. Cordes. A global parametrix for pseudo-differential operators over \mathbb{R}^n , with applications. Reprint, Universität Bonn, SFB 72, 1976.
- [16] M. Dreher. Weakly hyperbolic equations, Sobolev spaces of variable order, and propagation of singularities. Osaka J. Math., 39:409–445, 2002.
- [17] M. Dreher and M. Reissig. Propagation of mild singularities for semilinear weakly hyperbolic equations. J. Analyse Math., 82:233–266, 2000.
- [18] M. Dreher and I. Witt. Mixed initial-boundary value problems for a class of weakly hyperbolic operators. In preparation.
- [19] M. Dreher and I. Witt. Edge Sobolev spaces and weakly hyperbolic equations. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4), 180:451–482, 2002.
- [20] M. Dreher and I. Witt. Energy estimates for weakly hyperbolic systems of the first order. Preprint, arXiv:math.AP/0311027, 22 pages, Nov. 2003.
- [21] M. Gevrey. Sur les équations aux derivées du type parabolique. J. Math. Pures Appl., 9:305–471, 1913.
- [22] G. Grubb. Functional calculus of pseudo-differential boundary problems, volume 65 of Progr. Math. Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, second edition, 1996.
- [23] N. Hanges. Parametrices and propagation for operators with non-involutive characteristics. Indiana Univ. Math. J., 28:87–97, 1979.
- [24] L. Hörmander. Linear Partial Differential Operators, volume 116 of Grundlehren Math. Wiss. Springer, 1969.
- [25] L. Hörmander. The Cauchy problem for differential equations with double characteristics. J. Anal. Math., 32:118–196, 1977.
- [26] L. Hörmander. The Analysis of Linear Partial Differential Operators. Springer, 1985.
- [27] H. Ishida and K. Yagdjian. On a precise Levi condition in Gevrey classes for some infinitely degenerate hyperbolic equations and its necessity. Preprint 2000–007, Institute of Mathematics, University of Tsukuba, 2000.
- [28] V. Y. Ivrii. Wave fronts of solutions of some microlocally hyperbolic pseudodifferential equations. Soviet Math. Dokl., 17:233–236, 1976.

- [29] V. Y. Ivrii. Well-posedness conditions in Gevrey classes for the Cauchy problem for non-strictly hyperbolic operators. *Siberian Math. J.*, 17:422–435, 1976.
- [30] V. Y. Ivrii. Conditions for correctness in Gevrey classes of the Cauchy problem for hyperbolic operators with characteristics of variable multiplicity. *Siberian Math. J.*, 17:921–931, 1977.
- [31] V. Y. Ivrii. Correctness in Gevrey classes of the Cauchy problem for certain nonstrictly hyperbolic operators. Soviet Math. (Iz. VUZ), 22:22–29, 1978.
- [32] V. Y. Ivrii. Sufficient conditions for regular and completely regular hyperbolicity. *Trans. Moscow Math. Soc.*, 33:1–65, 1978.
- [33] V. Y. Ivrii and V. M. Petkov. Necessary conditions for the Cauchy problem for non-strictly hyperbolic equations to be well-posed. *Russian Math. Surveys*, 29:1–70, 1974.
- [34] N. Iwasaki. Cauchy problems for effectively hyperbolic equations (A standard type). Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci., 20:543–584, 1984.
- [35] N. Iwasaki. Examples of effectively hyperbolic equations. In F. Colombini and M. K. V. Murthy, editors, Hyperbolic Equations. Proceedings of the Conference on Hyperbolic Equations and Related Topics, University of Padova, Italy, 1985, volume 158 of Pitman Res. Notes Math. Ser., pages 82–94, Harlow, 1987. Longman.
- [36] M. S. Joshi. A symbolic construction of the forward fundamental solution of the wave operator. *Comm. Partial Differential Equations*, 23:1349–1417, 1998.
- [37] K. Kajitani. Local solution of Cauchy problem for nonlinear hyperbolic systems in Gevrey classes. *Hokkaido Math. J.*, 12:434–460, 1983.
- [38] K. Kajitani and T. Nishitani. The hyperbolic Cauchy problem, volume 1505 of Lecture Notes in Math. Springer, Berlin, 1991.
- [39] K. Kajitani, S. Wakabayashi, and K. Yagdjian. The hyperbolic operators with the characteristics vanishing with the different speeds. Osaka J. Math., 39:1–39, 2002.
- [40] H. Komatsu. Irregularity of characteristic elements and hyperbolicity. Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci., 12:233–245, 1977.
- [41] H. Kumano-go. Fundamental solution for a hyperbolic system with diagonal principal part. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 4:959–1015, 1979.
- [42] P. D. Lax. Asymptotic solutions of oscillatory initial value problems. Duke Math. J., 24:627–646, 1957.
- [43] J. Leray. Hyperbolic Differential Equations. Inst. Adv. Study, Princeton, 1954.
- [44] E. E. Levi. Sul problema di Cauchy per le equazioni lineari in due variabili a caratteristiche reali. Lomb. Ist. Rend (2), 41:408–428, 691–712, 1908.
- [45] E. E. Levi. Caratteristiche multiple e problema di Cauchy. Annali di Mat. (3), 16:161–201, 1909.
- [46] W. Matsumoto. On the conditions for the hyperbolicity of systems with double characteristic roots, I. J. Math. Kyoto Univ., 21:47–84, 1981. II. J. Math. Kyoto Univ., 21:251–271, 1981.
- [47] R. B. Melrose. Normal self-intersections of the characteristic variety. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 81:939–940, 1975.
- [48] R. B. Melrose. The Cauchy problem for effectively hyperbolic operators. Hokkaido Math. J., 12:371–391, 1983.

- [49] S. Mizohata. Some remarks on the Cauchy problem. J. Math. Kyoto Univ., 1:109– 127, 1961.
- [50] G. Nakamura and H. Uryu. Parametrix of certain weakly hyperbolic operators. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 5:837–896, 1980.
- [51] T. Nishitani. On the Lax-Mizohata theorem in the analytic and Gevrey classes. J. Math. Kyoto Univ., 18:509–521, 1978.
- [52] T. Nishitani. Local energy integrals for effectively hyperbolic operators, I. J. Math. Kyoto Univ., 24:623–658, 1984. II. J. Math. Kyoto Univ. 24:659–666, 1984.
- [53] T. Nishitani. Weakly hyperbolic Cauchy problem for second order operators. Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci., 21:1–26, 1985.
- [54] T. Nishitani. Hyperbolicity of two by two systems with two independent variables. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 23:1061–1110, 1998.
- [55] T. Nishitani and J. Vaillant. Smoothly symmetrizable systems and the reduced dimensions II. Tsukuba J. Math., 27:389–403, 2003.
- [56] O. A. Oleinik. On the Cauchy problem for weakly hyperbolic equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 23:569–586, 1970.
- [57] C. Parenti. Operatori pseudo-differenziali in \mathbb{R}^n e applicazioni. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl., 93:359–389, 1972.
- [58] I. G. Petrovskij. On the Cauchy problem for systems of linear partial differential equations. Bull. Univ. Mosk. Ser. Int. Mat. Mekh., 1:1–74, 1938.
- [59] M.-Y. Qi. On the Cauchy problem for a class of hyperbolic equations with initial data on the parabolic degenerating line. Acta Math. Sinica, 8:521–529, 1958.
- [60] M. Reissig and K. Yagdjian. On the Stokes matrix for a family of infinitely degenerate operators of second order. *Tsukuba J. Math.*, 21:671–706, 1997.
- [61] M. Reissig and K. Yagdjian. Weakly hyperbolic equations with fast oscillating coefficients. Osaka J. Math., 36(2):437–464, 1999.
- [62] E. Schrohe. Spaces of weighted symbols and weighted Sobolev spaces on manifolds. In *Pseudo-differential operators*, volume 1256 of *Lecture Notes in Math.*, pages 360–377, Berlin, 1987. Springer.
- [63] B.-W. Schulze. Pseudo-differential operators on manifolds with edges. In B.-W. Schulze and H. Triebel, editors, Symposium "Partial Differential Equations", Holzhau 1988, volume 112 of Teubner-Texte zur Mathematik, pages 259–287, Leipzig, 1989. Teubner.
- [64] B.-W. Schulze. Boundary Value Problems and Singular Pseudo-differential Operators. Wiley Ser. Pure Appl. Math. J. Wiley, Chichester, 1998.
- [65] J. Seiler. Continuity of edge and corner pseudo-differential operators. Math. Nachr., 205:163–182, 1999.
- [66] K. Shinkai. Stokes multipliers and a weakly hyperbolic operator. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 16:667–682, 1991.
- [67] J. Sjöstrand. Parametrices for pseudodifferential operators with multiple characteristics. Ark. Mat., 12:85–130, 1974.
- [68] H. Tahara. Singular hyperbolic systems. I. Existence, uniqueness, and differentiability. J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. IA Math., 26:213–238, 1979. II. Pseudodifferential operators with a parameter and their applications to singular hyperbolic systems. J.

Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. IA Math. 26:391–412, 1979. III. On the Cauchy problem for Fuchsian hyperbolic partial differential equationss. J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. IA Math. 27:465–507, 1980. V. Asymptotic expansions for Fuchsian hyperbolic partial differential equations. J. Math. Soc. Japan 36:449–473, 1984.

- [69] K. Taniguchi and Y. Tozaki. A hyperbolic equation with double characteristics which has a solution with branching singularities. *Math. Japon.*, 25:279–300, 1980.
- [70] M. E. Taylor. Pseudodifferential Operators, volume 34 of Princeton Math. Ser. Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ, 1981.
- [71] J. Vaillant. Systèmes fortement hyperboliques 4 × 4, dimension réduite et symétrie. Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (4), 29:839–890, 2000.
- [72] I. Witt. A calculus for a class of finitely degenerate pseudodifferential operators. In R. Picard, M. Reissig, and W. Zajaczkowski, editors, *Evolution Equations: Propa*gation Phenomena – Global Existence – Influence of Non-linearities, volume 60 of Banach Center Publ., pages 161–189. Polish Acad. Sci., Warszawa, 2003.
- [73] K. Yagdjian. The Cauchy Problem for Hyperbolic Operators. Multiple Characteristics, Micro-Local Approach, volume 12 of Math. Topics. Akademie Verlag, Berlin, 1997.
- [74] A. Yoshikawa. Construction of a parametrix for the Cauchy problem of some weakly hyperbolic equation I. Hokkaido Math. J., 6:313–344, 1977. II. Hokkaido Math. J., 7:1–26, 1978. III. Hokkaido Math. J. 7:127–141, 1978.

Acknowledgment

We would like to thank Prof. Reissig und Prof. Schulze for the invitation of our contribution to this volume.

Fakultät für Mathematik und Informatik, Technische Universität Bergakademie Freiberg, 09596 Freiberg, Germany

 $E\text{-}mail\ address: \texttt{dreherQmath.tu-freiberg.de}$

Institut für Mathematik, Universität Potsdam, 14415 Potsdam, Germany

Current address: Fakultät für Mathematik und Informatik, Technische Universität Bergakademie Freiberg, 09596 Freiberg, Germany E-mail address: ingo@math.uni-potsdam.de

64